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LANAI COMMUNITY PLAN UPDATE (CC 14-283)

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel)...
Will the Planning Committee meeting of Thesday,
June 23, 2015, please come to order. My name is Don Couch, and I’m the Chairman
of the Committee; and before we get going, I’d like to ask everybody to turn off their
cell phones or put them in silent mode so that we have decorum here. All right,
mine’s in silent mode now. Okay. Let me introduce the voting Members first, of the
Committee. First, we have the Vice-Chair of the Committee Robert Carroll.
..

.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. Gladys Balsa is excused. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. Don Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. And Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. Council Chair Mike White is excused. And we have, we are
fortunate enough today to have both of our non-voting Members. First we have from
Lanai, Councilmember Riki Hokama. Aloha, And then Councilmember from Molokal,
Councilmember Stacy Crivello. Aloha. And we have with us Staff, first from.. .I’m
sorry, the Administration first, we have Will Spence who is the Director of the Planning
Department. We have Mary Jorgensen who is a Senior Planner. Senior Planner? And
we have Mike Napier who is a GIS specialist. And Pam Pogue who is an administrator
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of some sort. We also have from Corporation Counsel, we have Jen Oana. Good
afternoon. And we have of course our Staff, Legislative Analyst Jordan Molina. Good
evening. And Committee Secretary Pauline Martins. Okay, on the agenda today, we
have one item on the agenda and that is PC— 11, the Lanai Community Plan Update.
Members, before we get started, and members of the public, as well if you looked
online, there was a transmittal dated June 22nd, it’s in your binders. It’s intended to
supersede the transmittal dated June 17th. The webpage has been revised so only the
June 22nd transmittal is posted. There are changes between the two documents, they
are minor. The biggest change is labeling the exhibits at the bottom of the page, it
says Exhibit “1”, Exhibit “2”, Exhibit.. .or I’m sorry, Exhibit “A”, “B”, and “C”, et cetera.
And the other thing, revising the amendment summary form to delete erroneous
language relating to Exhibit “C”. So those are the only differences between this June
17th and the June 22nd, and well be working off the June 22nd transmittal. So that
being said, without any objection, we would like to get ready to open public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. If you want to testify, please sign up with Staff over here.
Oh, I want to say hi to Denise Fernandez, too, she’s here as well. Hi. Sign up with
Denise. And testimony is limited to the item on this agenda which is PC-il. And
pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier will be allowed to testify for up to
three minutes on the item. It looks like we got about ten testifiers so well allow an
additional minute to conclude. So when you hear the three minutes, it means you got
one minute left to conclude your testimony. When testifying, please state your name
and any organizations you may be representing. So Ill be calling the people who are
signed up to testify. Members, we have ten members at this, ten members of the
public who wish to testify at this moment. So Ill be calling one name and then the
person who’s up next, so if you can kind of move towards the front when your name is
next, we can get you to get through the testimony a little bit faster. So first up is
Nancy McPherson, followed by John Ornellas,

BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

MS. McPHERSON: Okay, thank you. Aloha mai kakou, Committee, Planning Committee.
Nancy McPherson, Senior Planner for DHHL. I’m just here to, you know, we, DHHL
still stands by the testimony that’s been previously submitted through the Planning
Commission process and the, at Council. And I’m just basically here as a resource if
there are any questions that the Committee may have. And I also just wanted to say
that we do want to participate in a positive way in the County’s planning processes
and would like to improve the relationship with County of Maui in whatever ways we
can. So thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you, Nancy. We have John Ornellas, followed by Gail Riener.
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MR. ORNELLAS: Good evening, Members. Thank you for coming to Lanai. I’m just going to
read my testimony here. Dear Councilmembers, we are coming to an end of a long
journey. The Lanai Community Plan is a labor of love for our island, Twenty or so
Lanaians took a year out of their lives to participate in this process. Let’s not forget
the awful plane crash that took our friends Kathleen, Tremaine, Dick, and injured
Doug, Mark, and James. We miss them all. So with that in mind, I’m disappointed
that the County feels that this community does not deserve to be taken seriously and
plan for our future of our island. This plan belongs to the people of Lanai, not you or
the Planning Department. We have spent hundreds of hours planning for our future
of our island. It is plainly obvious that the County just wants to make this process
easier for them no matter what the people want. Look at PC-2 1. The County wants to
remove the weight of our voice and our work from the process. By removing the force
of law will make this community plan process weak and give future CPAC and LPC,
Lanai Planning Commission members a “who cares” attitude. With PC-2 1 who will
you depend on what’s best for us? The government? The developers? Check Maui’s
past. Kihei? Launiupoko? Kaanapali or Kapaiua? Past history says no. Even now
the Planning Department is breaking the law that requires that the LPC to “meet no
less than every month” by cancelling the last four monthly meetings. Both the Mayor,
the Council, and the departments need to pay attention to the law before changing
things that require some sort of process and not just to make it easier. Maybe the
voters should make it easier by finding new people who will listen to us.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Ornellas. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Gail Riener.
AUDIENCE: .,,(Applause)...

CHAIR COUCH: Excuse me. Gail Riener, followed by Alberta deJefley.
MS. RIENER: Thank you, Maui County Councilmembers, Maui Planning Department, and
other members for coming to this Lanai meeting. As a Lanai resident for the past
11 years, I would like to thank everyone who has and is involved with the Lanai
Community Plan for all their dedication and hard work to help in developing this plan.
I would like to also ask as part of the Lanai Community Plan that the Maui County
departments in Maui County enforce all County laws and ordinances as related to fire,
business, residents, housing, and other issues. That being said, I have a situation in
my neighborhood of lack of enforcement of an illegal short-term rental. The County
had notified the owners they were not allowed to have renters in there, they have a
total of, last year, 18 people in one house with 6 vehicles. Ten days ago I notified the
County again that my neighbor had 10 “guests” staying in their addition to total 15
people, 6 vehicles at their residence.
CHAIR COUCH: Excuse me, Ms. Riener.
MS. RIENER: Yes?
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CHAIR COUCH: Sony, we’re discussing PC-il.
MS. RIENER: I understand that, and I met with Councilmember Hokama today and he said
that this was appropriate to bring up at this time.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay, thank you.
MS. RIENER: And I did contact Maui County Planning Zoning Department and I received a
call from Mr. Jay Arakawa stating that he was told by the Maui County Planning
Department, Mr. Spence, that “all enforcement of short- and long-term rental property
violations be suspended on the island of Lanai”. I spoke with Mr. Jay Arakawa again
and asked if he could at least enforce the more than nine residents, County Code, in
one residence law and was again told they were not allowed to enforce even this on
Lanai. Again, I’ve been unable to contact, to reach anyone at the Maui County
Planning Department via telephone, e-mail, or letter. I have a document that was
printed on the Maui County website, it’s a report to the Planning Commission and the
County Council pursuant to Ordinance 3941, Section 16, and the third page talks
about the increased need for enforcement on illegal residence. And the fact the
County was going to hire, be hiring two additional people to enforce these short- and
long-term rental violations, And I don’t see anything where this suspension of
enforcement on Lanai is written anywhere. And I find, I object to this. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? I have one. Do you
have that in writing that you would like to pass out?
MS. RIENER: To you guys?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. RIENER: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. If you could give it to Staff and theyll make copies and enter it in the
record. Thank you. We have Alberta deJeiley, followed by.. .I’m sorry, it’s hard to read
this, 3ev Zigmond.
MS. deJETLEY: Good evening, Chair. And good evening, Coundllmembers and Staff. Thank
you very much for coming to Lanai. I’m speaking as an individual but I was on the
Lanai Community Advisory Committee. We used this opportunity to be on this
committee as a chance to plan for our future and to dream about what our future
could be. We rely very, very heavily on tourism on this island and that is now or more
evident than now when both of our hotels are closed and where the only traffic we
have coming into the island is day visitors from Maui. Because of the ban right now
on temporary vacation rentals, we are suffering. Our economy has just gone. It’s we
have hardly any day visitors coming into the island. But let me get back to the
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community plan. The community plan was an opportunity to dream and to dream big.
I would like to think that you would all use this not as a regulatory device but as a
roadmap to what our future can be. I have always been a strong advocate of wind
power. I support renewable energies. I would like to see us support renewable
energies on this island 100 percent, and I would like you to look at this plan as an
opportunity for us to develop other economic engines besides tourism on this island.
Thank you for your time.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you, Ms. deJetley.
MS. deJETLEY: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Beverly Zigmond, followed by Ron McOmber.
MS. ZIGMOND: Good evening, everyone. And thank you for coming and hearing our
concerns today. I’m speaking as an individual and also as a member of the Lanai
Planning Commission. You know I was thinking about this before and so I’m thinking
about writing a novel and that novel could be set in, hm, the 1960s in Berkeley,
California or it could be set in the year 2015 in Maui County. But wherever it’s set it’s
like the people there were drinking Kool-Aid that made them lose touch with reality,
‘cause, you know, my reality says this is the Lanai Community Plan. It’s community,
it’s Lanai, it’s not the Pulama plan, it’s not the Planning Department plan, it’s the
Lanai Community Plan.
And when those people on CPAC and the Planning
Commission are appointed, they’re appointed to represent our community. And we
did it. And what is before us now in the transmittals from today and yesterday and
every other day before, is not our community plan.
And someplace, in some
innocuous place in the appendix where maybe just nobody will look, is a sentence that
could render this whole thing totally impotent. It says community plan land use
designations are not regulatory unless required by law. Really? I’ll let Debbie and
everybody else say all the other parts because I want the Kool-Aid. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Any questions of the testifier?
Ron McOmber, followed by Deborah dela Cruz.

Seeing none, thank you.

MR. McOMBER: Mr. Chair, Members of the Committee, thank you for showing up. And
Staff. This is a disappointment. This is a terrible disappointment. We went through
nine months of putting this together. It’s been chopped up, broken up, busted up, it
is no longer a Lanai Community Plan. It’s a plan from the Planning Department. It’s
shameful of all the hours we put in, all the time we put in, and if it goes to Molokai
and they do the same thing on Molokai, there’s going to be a war. This is shameful
that this is going on. We worked many, many, many hours, nine months. That’s a
pregnancy and our child is ugly. This is not acceptable. We need to as a committee
need to get together again and find out what all the red marks are in here. This is
disappointing, folks.
If anything else, we should go back to the 1988 simple
community plan. It was a lot better than this diary that we hold in our hands. All I
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ask is don’t accept this. And the wording that this is non-regulatory, that this, that
you can’t regulate what we put down, is non-regulatory, that’s 35. This is law. The
Supreme Court has said this is the law. People put their time and effort and love into
this, Lanai residents. It wasn’t somebody from Kentucky. It wasn’t somebody from
Rib. These were all Lanai residents. Some of them didn’t show up but it’s still Lanai
residents. And before I close, the one thing I’d like to have changed on this right now,
it gives recognition in a line of the Lanai Planning Commission, then the Lanai CPAC,
that should be changed, the Lanai CPAC should be at the top of the list of
acknowledgements for this document. It’s not the Planning Commission, they saw it
after we put it together. Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. McOmber. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you.
MR. McOMBER: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Deborah dela Cruz, followed by Stan Ruidas.
MS. dela CRUZ: Thank you for coming to hear the community’s input. My name is
Debbie dela Cruz. I am a member of the Lanai CPAC. Let me preface by saying that I
don’t appreciate the extensive changes that were sent out yesterday, and the CPAC
was not notified. I don’t know about the Planning Commission. I have therefore only
briefly reviewed the changes. I have given you my suggested changes but wanted to
address a few specific issues. First, I would ask that you please put the dedication
that was in the Lanai Planning Commission version of the plan which expresses the
sentiment of the Lanai community and others. Second, the plan includes numerous
references to desalination that make it sound like it’s viable and actively being
pursued, this is not the case. You have included in Chapter 7, Infrastructure, “The
Lanai CPAC predicated their decisions on the availability of significant additional
water sources for the future development proposals.” You have similar language in
Chapter 9, Land Use. This plan will be in effect for many years and people down the
road may not realize how big an issue this was. Please add the sentence from Chapter
7 to Chapter 6, Economic Development, to offset all the references to desal. Third, in
Appendix 9,3, you have added the sentence “Community plan land use designations
are not regulatory unless required by law”, and all maps it says “This map is for
planning purposes only and should not be used as a regulatory map.” A community
plan has the full force and effect of law. This is, this not regulatory language makes it
sounds like the plans are merely advisable, advisory, and not required to be enforced.
The CPAC and Lanai Planning Commission did not work on this plan from
January 2013 to create a reference document. We fully intended that the plan be
enforced. Please remove the not regulatory wording. And would you tonight please
address the questions I e-mailed to you on June 21st which were where did this
language come from? Who initiated it? What is its purpose? Lastly, I’d like to talk
about process since the Lanai’s plan is the first of many. Chair Couch was on public
radio this morning and talked about tweaking the plan. I understand if the CPAC or
Planning Commission put in something that was illegal for example that our drafts
-7-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2015

would be changed or tweaked, but there were a lot of changes that were unnecessary.
An example is wording that appeared in the CPAC’s final draft, not our words. It
talked about Mr. Ellison establishing Pulama but added “His commitments have
raised hopes of achieving crucial diversification and long-term stabilization of Lanai’s
economy.” I have nothing against Mr. Ellison but why in the world would this totally
subjective language be added to our plan? I hope this tweaking will be kept to a
minimum going forward. The CPACs and Planning Commissions have a big enough
ask keeping track of their own changes without also having to watch for these kinds of
totally unnecessary input from unnamed sources. Also, the CPAC needs to be
informed when the Planning Commission considers its plan, and both the CPAC and
Planning Commission need to be informed when your Committee and Council
considered their plans. They also need to receive copies of subsequent versions of the
plan. I think they are owed these courtesies. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? I have one.
MS. dela CRUZ: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: You gave us the list of issues but you also had other suggestions that were
not on this list. I didn’t see the language concerns about Mr. Ellison.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay. I have...
CHAIR COUCH: Do you have that?
MS. dela CRUZ: Yes, I have one copy. Ill give it to Denise.
CHAIR COUCH: We’ll see if we can get that passed out.
MS. dela CRUZ: All right.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Okay. Stan Ruidas, followed by Caron Green.
MR. RUIDAS: Good evening, Chair Couch and honorable Members. Thank you for coming to
Lanai. I’d like to just go through all of the ones that I wanted to change. How about
looking at Page 2-4, A, the one in blue. I think we need stronger language in that,
instead of “may” it should be “will”. Going to the next one, Chapter 2, I don’t know
how it changed from bullets that we wrote in the CPAC into a narrative, but I guess
you guys could leave it like that but I kind of like the bullets how it was before. But
on Page 2-12 on the top, the very first sentence, I think it should say “local non-GMO
food production.” That was left out from the first one, so I don’t know how it got
missed. And then going through all the SMA things, I don’t know how come all this
SMA stuff is red lined, because first one is the flood zone areas from the windward side
or the East Side of the island. flood zones are in the SMA. When you have sediment
running off and going to the ocean, you create more land and the SMA becomes
smaller. And I asked the Planning Department to define that, that thin line. There’s
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no definition of the thin line, no numbers, nothing in black and white that says, you
know, this is our SMA area. So that’s why it was recommended either horizontally or
by area to expand the SMA, and that needed to be looked at but I guess no Planning
Commission meetings, no changes. And this been going on for the last seven years, so
I don’t know what’s happening to that. And then the last one is housing. I see all this
red lines in housing, TVR, B&B. I know you guys put something in to look at the
unique market on Lanai, but, you know, this is now, we’re looking at the future. We’re
going to still have problems in the future so I don’t think you should take it out. And
there’s a few more, let me see where. There was one.. .1 got all this pink stuff, I cannot
da kine. okay. So yeah, for the housing, you know, I know you guys try hard but
there’s no market on Lanai for normal people to come back to Lanai unless you work
for the County and you can afford $800 a night at the hotel. You know the normal
resident cannot afford to come back to Lanai whether it’s a displaced resident or
hunters. Oh yeah, coming back to hunters. There was one line about the visitor...
.

.

MR. MOLINA: Three minutes.
MR. RUIDAS: Okay. The visitors to Lanai. I think that’s inaccurate because it was like
600-something. I can get you the page later. But, you know, that’s inaccurate
because we get hunters that come over at probably 1,500 hunters every season so
that’s 3,000 people, so that’s inaccurate. I think it’s in the beginning of the chapter.
And other than that, thank you for your time.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Ruidas. Members, any questions to the
testifier? I have a couple. Do you have any of that in writing so we can go through it
or...
MR. RUIDAS: You know I, Don asked me to write a testimony from my June, I mean my
January testimony, so I wrote it to you guys. So that should be in the February
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. RUIDAS: --text.
CHAIR COUCH: In the February?
MR. RUIDAS: Yeah. But I can also reiterate this one.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, okay.
MR. RUIDA$: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: And then you mentioned housing, are you talking about short-term rentals
or TVRs?
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MR. RUIDAS: It, whether it be TVR, short-term rental, B&B, whatever you design it to be,
Maui standards don’t fit to Lanai standards, so that’s why we put it in to be unique.
So, you know, somebody can figure it out, how to manage this problem over here.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So you’re talking about... ‘cause we pulled the language out for
transient vacation rentals because we’re already working on that and it’s almost
finished. But you’re saying you want a unique tweak--I’m sorry for using that word--a
unique twist for Lanai?
MR. RUIDAS: Yeah, Lanai specific. ‘Cause when we were on the Planning Commission we
always deferred it because it wasn’t adaptable to Lanai. It’s like big-box stores not
adaptable to Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH:
Lanai

Right.

Okay.

So yes, the language for Lanai, there was no language for

--

MR. RUIDAS: No.
CHAIR COUCH: --and now in the revisions there, we were going to add Lanai to this, but you
want separate rules for Lanai, is that what you’re saying?
MR. RUIDAS: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Have you discussed that with Mr. Hokama or any of the Members?
Because we’d like to be able to incorporate that.
MR. RUIDAS: Well, we discussed that during the CPAC and it was on and on. I think the
Commission also discussed that, and here we are, you know. I mean $800 a night at
the hotel. (inaudible).
.

.

And we do want to be able to get you
No, I understand that.
CHAIR COUCH:
accommodations, STRs or TVRs or however you wanna call ‘em, but we wanted to
know what the difference, what kind of differences you were from the existing
ordinance to what you guys would need. That’s... so if we can work with Mr. Hokama,
we can take a look at that.
MR. RUIDAS: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I, because we do want to get you, that’s why we pulled it out because
we’re already working on putting Lanai in to making it easier for you guys to get your
TVRs. But if you think that there are differences that we need to put in for,
specifically for Lanai, let us know and see if we can, we want to see if we can get that
in there.
MR. RUIDAS: Okay.

-

10

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2015

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. RUIDAS: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Caron Green is the last person to sign up to testify. If anybody
else wants to testify, please come up and sign up. Thank you.
MS. GREEN: Good evening, Councilmembers and Staff. Thank you for coming over this
evening. I have... I was a member of CPAC and I’m a full-time resident here on Lanai,
and in the interim since we completed CPAC or our part of it, a couple of concerns
have come up that I’d like to have addressed in the fmal product. The economics,
sustainability of Lanai depends in large measure on our ability to attract topnotch
professionals and skilled workers. Currently, Four Seasons is the acknowledged
economic engine on Lanai and this is an important issue for them. There are two very
important areas in the plan that will have a major impact on their ability to attract
these kind of employees. One is education. Employers on Lanai currently have
trouble attracting and retaining young professionals and skilled workers with
school-aged children because of the perceived poor quality of education on the island.
The facilities and the need for training are addressed in this document but not the
overall quality of education. I realize that this is primarily a Department of Education
issue but I’d like to see it addressed here. The issues with funding and quality of
education needed to be included in the introductory statement. They also need to be
included as an issue. Policies and actions need to include addressing the funding
formula for K-through- 12 schools as currently implemented. My husband and I had
an opportunity to meet with the principal of the school recently, and he went through
the elaborate discussion of how the school is funded, and apparently we as a
K-through- 12 school with a small population fall in a special little category. But there
are apparently additional funds available, but they keep on being snapped up by other
school districts. So I would like to see if there’s some way the County could help us in
getting more funding. The second issue is housing. I don’t want to downplay the need
for more affordable housing as this is a real issue; however, there is another issue that
needs to be addressed as well. The second major barrier to attracting professionals
and skilled workers is the lack of adequate housing. Generally speaking, there are
limited options on housing, plantation homes, and resort homes. People coming from
other locations have difficulty in finding homes that meet the standard they’re
accustomed to having. I can speak from a little bit of experience here as a corporate
wife who moved internationally with her husband, that fmding acceptable housing is a
very important part of making a happy employee and a happy home. So therefore I
would, I strongly endorse Issue 3 which states, “There is a lack of housing choices
available at different price levels and housing sizes”, and the subsequent strategy, to
encourage new development to include a variety of lot sizes, housing types, and price
points.
MR. MOLINA: Three minutes.

-

11-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2015

MS. GREEN: Okay. This is backed up by Policy No. 4 which states, “Expedite the permitting
process for housing projects that are safe, affordable, environmentally sustainable,
and community-oriented.” I would like to add to this “different price levels” not just
affordable. Okay. And finally in the Implementation and Monitoring Section, why is
Pulama Lanai not mentioned as a funding source in Action 3.02 in the environmental
and natural resources? It seems they are involved in many of the areas listed like feral
animal control and installing interpretive signs. The animal issue on the island
remains a real problem. It’s not just in the preserves and the hale, it’s pervasive. I
have turkeys in the morning, I have deer at night, and they are wracking havoc with
our property. And so I would like to see more emphasis on deer control and turkeys.
They’ve moved into Lanai City and residential areas. I see no mention of this broader
issue in the existing conditions in Section 3, Environmental and Natural Resources.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. We had one more person sign up to testify, Butch Gima. And yeah, I do have,
I’m sorry, I do have a question for Ms. Green. Ms. Green, do you have that in writing?

MS. GREEN:

..

,(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Oh, you’re going to give it in? Okay. Thank you. Okay, Mr. Gima.
MR. GIMA: Good evening. Whoa. Good evening. My name is Butch Gima. I think to sum it
up, I think a lot of us in our community are confused with this latest product. Not
sure if it was your Committee or the Planning Department’s decision to put in that
non-regulatory language at the 11th hour. So piggybacking off of what Debbie said
earlier, it would be helpful for us to know where, you know, where this came from. On
a different note, I applaud your Committee for taking the Halepalaoa Section out of the
latest draft. I had several questions regarding this latest draft. One being you
footnoted on several of the pages about LWAC, Lanai Water Advisory Committee, and
there is some language in there that states “or a committee of Lanai residents
sanctioned by the County.” I did not understand that and I think it would be helpful
to have the explanation for that before our LWAC meeting that we’re having this
Friday. Under the Education Section, under Page 8-11, Item 8.14, I am confused why
Department of Housing and Human Concerns and Department of, Director of
Management is listed as a lead when I think it should be the Department of
Education. Because neither DHHC or the Managing Director’s Office was never
involved in the master plan process that our community participated in for a number
of years. Under Chapter 8 where there’s a lot of change in wording from “providing” to
“support” and “encouraging”. Former Governor of New York Mario Cuomo once said
that government’s role is to ensure that service is provided. It’s role and responsibility
is not to provide the service. So when the CPAC put together these action items, the
expectation wasn’t that the County had to provide these service, that this whole
implementation process was intended that this was an important thing for the
community and we wanted to have it implemented so that it happened. We didn’t
expect the, there’s no way that the County can do everything in that implementation
-
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project. So please change it back to how it originally was. It was frustrating and
confusing because with so many of the changes over the last how many years, there
have been little or no explanation for the changes. And so like Debbie said, the
process wasn’t the greatest.
MR. MOLINA: Three minutes.
MR. GIMA: I see that you took out the Implementation Planner position in Chapter 12 under
Governance and I think that needs to be put back in, because who is going to
implement all these issues in this plan? It’s not going to be Planning, it’s not going to
be Public Works, it’s not going to be Environmental Department, they got all their
other stuff to do. That’s why it’s important to have a Lanai-based person to be
responsible for this. I mean when you look back at the previous community plan and
all the other community plans, how effective has the implementation and monitoring
been? It’s been poor because there is no point person to ensure that it happens.
There is no accountability. Administrations change, department heads change, when
they leave there goes the accountability. Lanai is willing to implement and monitor
this plan, so please put that back in. You guys scrapped a bunch of other stuff and I
don’t see
--

MR. MOLINA: Four minutes.
MR. GIMA: --why you did that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, if you could wrap it up, please.
MR. GIMA: I’m good. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. And we have one more person that signed up to testify, Winifred Basques.
MS. BASQUES: Good evening. My name is Winifred Basques, I\ie been on this island
52 years. Born and raised in Honolulu, reallocate to Lanai in 1963. Okay. You talk
about housing, people used to work in the pineapple field, they worked hard, okay.
In those days there were no
They saved their money and they buy houses.
restrictions. Okay. When you rent a house, you rent a house. You ain’t going to
make no sewer or cesspool, who’s going to take care of that? Where is the money
coming from? Okay. The next thing is that how long does it take to get the permit
from the County to the individual to do this bed and breakfast, vacation rentals?
Second, hunters come inside, anybody here hunt? Who hunts here? I do. I have two
high-powered rifles, it’s legal, it’s in the Police Department. Every year I go for the axis
deer and the mouflon hunt.
The thing is that I’m talking about survival,
sustainability. Nowadays you cannot even go aside the yard to go get vegetable, you
cannot go down to the beach to get fish, you cannot go to the mountain to get the usa
and the calding. You know what is that? The deer is the usa, the calding is the goat.
We survive on those stuff. Expense is very, very high, the economy is high, everything
-
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is so high that you want to go to Maui to go shopping. Here the stores you don’t have
choices. When you talk about sustainability, that’s it right here. And if people
nowadays who work for the hotel, they have only so many hours. They didn’t have a
40-hour paycheck. They’re surviving. What they have to do? I don’t know if they had
to go out of their way to go get, go where it is, go house to house go sell their goods.
The last one is, like I say, we are the community, we vote for you folks to be in the
office for do the job for us. Everybody’s going to be entified to it but that’s how it is.
You know when I went go run for Maui County Council several years ago, I went just
for the heck of it. I had 700 voters. They say oh, are you going to be changed? I said
why should I get changed, I going be myself when I’m here and when the
is
coming
--

MR. MOLINA: Three minutes.
MS. BASQUES: --I going be the same way. You cannot change a person, not unless you get
the money right there. Money talks nowadays. Thank you very much. You have a
good evening. Any questions?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Basques. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you.
MS. BASQUES: Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH: Mahalo. Okay. Nobody else is signed up to testify. Does anybody else want
to come up and testii who hasn’t testified already? We see.. .if you wouldn’t mind
signing up after you testify. That’s fine. Thank you.
MS. KAYE: Sally Kaye, 511 Ilima, In February, I submitted written testimony to you guys,
pointing out that in the Land Use Chapter, Page 9-11, what is now No. 12, the
following language should be deleted, “Support adjustments to the Manele and Koele
Project District zoning standards and development standards to facilitate project
build-out.” No one knows where this came from. It was not discussed by CPAC, it
was not discussed by LPC, so unlike previous testifiers, I would like an answer now.
CHAIR COUCH: We’ll get to that during the meeting. Do you have any other comments?
MS. KAYE: I would like to reiterate that it needs to come out, because somebody put it in
there that had nothing to do with the LPC or the CPAC. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
Page 9-11, No. 12?

Members, any questions to the testifier?

MS. KAYE: Yes.

-
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Okay. Anybody else want to come up to testify?
Members, seeing nobody approaching the microphone, without any objection, we’ll
close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, public testimony is closed.
END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR COUCH: All right. Members, you were given a item dated June 22nd that had all the
changes that we discussed at our previous meeting.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Is that PC-il?
CHAIR COUCH: PC-il, yeah, June 22, 2015. And these are the things we discussed at the
last meeting and where I said that we would put them in writing so that everybody can
see them and comment on them. And then we can actually put them into the
language. Mr. Victorino, do you have a microphone? Hang on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is this available to the public?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, this was posted on actually June 17 and it got changed to June 22nd
‘cause we had to put Exhibit A, Exhibit B.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So those change is in the June 17th to the 22nd?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. The only thing that was added was Exhibit “A” and Exhibit “B” and
one other, some erroneous language was deleted relating to Exhibit “C”.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So everyone had absolutely no time to look at it but today?
CHAIR COUCH: No, the 17th...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I’m asking.
CHAIR COUCH: There’s no difference in the two, Mr. Victorino, other than
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Except the appendix.
CHAIR COUCH: --Exhibit “B”.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right?
CHAIR COUCH: Exhibit “B”.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Exhibit “B”. But there’s change, right?
CHAIR COUCH: Huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Exhibit “B” was put in?
CHAIR COUCH: No, the exhibits, the word “exhibit” and then the letter “A”, the word
“exhibit” and the letter “B”, the stamp for exhibit, that’s what was put in. Mr. Molina,
can you...
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. These revisions were initially transmitted on the 17th
on Friday, but Staff caught that the exhibits were incorrectly or weren’t labeled, so a
new transmittal was submitted with the correct labeling so that the Members and the
public would be able to reference the exhibits by name. And there was additional
there was a change; however, there’s no
language relating to Appendix C, in the
change as was proposed so that language was stricken to clarify that it’s just as noted
on the exhibits attached to the transmittal. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: It’s the red language that was struck?
MR. MOLINA: Correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. MOLINA: The language in the 17th transmittal, there was extra language that had
indicated changes on Pages 9-5, those are not actually changes, they were just
formatting due to the revisions that were, the new language that was inserted on
Page 9-4. So there was no change to those languages so that portion was removed
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. MOLINA: --to make that clarification.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that make sense, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
there was changes.

.

.

.(inaudible)...

But my question has been answered,

CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I got it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. The last thing before we go into these changes, we were discussing
Appendix 9-4 and we had our executive session and we came up with some language,
I believe that’s included in this packet. Is Exhibit “H”. Okay. Members, if you look at
-
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Exhibit “H”, the language that was struck that says “The Lanai Planning Commission
approved retaining the following for historical purposes.” We put in “The following is
retained for historical purposes and does not have the force and effect of law.” That’s
Appendix 9.4. We discussed that at the previous meeting and basically as it says it’s
for historical purposes that just shows what some of the conditions were way back
when, when those parcels were granted zoning. So if there’s any objection, we can do
a vote on this; otherwise, this is the language that we discussed in our meeting after
the executive session. Any concerns about that language, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. I would ask Corporation Counsel, these land use
standards that are being stated there are five, points A to E. Yeah, the confusing part
I think for our community is that language regarding force and effect of law. These
five statements or conditions of approval are part of an ordinance so it should have
standing of law since it was either a Planning Commission approval or a Council
ordinance approval. So when we, the Council passed the zoning, these are zoning
standards that have effect of law. Stating that again in this manner would counter
that? So that now we’re going to say it doesn’t have the effect of law.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Oana? Go ahead. Go ahead.
MS. OANA: There was discussion in this, regarding this in the executive session where
Mr. Hopper explained, you know, the ramifications of having this. And at this point,
my answer to you would be stating it as it is now would not have the force and effect
of law. Being that it was an ordinance or whatever, however it came about, does not
mean that it could be upheld. And I may need to get into executive session to fully
answer your question.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just need one layman’s common sense response, because
the people are here want to know the answer too. We don’t need to go in one special
executive session. We just need one common sense answer that says yes, it was part
of an ordinance process, the County passed an ordinance, it was, it’s the County law
and therefore that condition has effect of law. I don’t really care where we state it, if
that’s the fact, that’s the fact. I just want them to be upfront. They need to know if
this has standing or not, that’s all they’re asking. Does this have standing? Because
then they’re going to adjust their comments in testimony and tell us how they feel
whether or not we should adjust this proposal. I’m going to ask them maybe we
should just keep the existing plan because the existing plan has this language, so why
would we change the plan to make it worse than keep the current plan which has
strong language?
MS. OANA: Because if you write this into this plan, it could be held unenforceable.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It is in the existing plan.
MS. OANA: And it may not be enforceable.

-
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COUNCILMEM3ER HOKAMA: Well that’s fine. I mean if we gotta go to court, we, the
County hasn’t had aversion to go to court, we’ve gone to court before. I just need us to
be upfront with communities, whether it’s my community on Lanai, Ms. Crivello’s
community, Mr. Victorino, any of the sitting Members, doesn’t matter.
MS. OANA: I believe you folks did the last Lanai Community Plan in 199$ and I wasn’t here,
Mr. Hopper wasn’t here. There are.. .why it was written back then, you know, I don’t
know, and if I was advising the...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I tell you what. I get, yeah, one of the reasons was yeah,
because I was part of that process, it was to put back faith into the document of what
the community expected both from the County government and from the landowner.
That’s what they were trying to achieve.
MS. OANA: And I understand that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I’m going to maintain the, my position is going to
be maintain what is the current community plan, and if it’s in, it’s in, I’ll support that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just as a practical matter, this Appendix 9.4 is in the
plan; however, there is no instruction or direction as to what the effect of an appendix
in this plan is. So as it currently reads, it’s just a page in the plan. There’s nothing
directing to say that these are the standards of the plan or anything to that effect, so,
you know, it would, I would recommend that we add clarifying language to what is the
purpose of this appendix in the first place. As to your question about zoning
conditions, if there were a zoning ordinance passed from, that carry the policies of the
‘98 plan and it in fact did impose these sort of regulations, those ordinances would
still be in effect as they’re standalone and independent of the plan. And so regardless
of whether that, this language about the force and effect of law is in here, those
ordinances would still be in effect and this would not change those ordinances. But I
think the issue is we need clarification on what the purpose and function of this
appendix is, because as it currently reads even without the force and effect language,
these land use standards would just be in here but they’re not the standards of the
2015 Lanai Community Plan as there is another table in Chapter 9 that sets forth the
planning standards as required by 2.803. So there’s confusion as to the purpose of
this Appendix 9.4. Thank you.
COUNCILMEM3ER HOKAMA: Chairman, why do we need to call it land use standards?
Why don’t we just say it’s a land use requirement from previous approvals? That’s
what it is. Let’s just call it what it really is. I don’t expect this to be a standard, it’s a
requirement.
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair, Mr. Hokama, if that would be the intent of the body then I would
recommend that we include these specifically in Chapter 9 where it is clearly a part of
-
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the plan and set forth as a requirement of the plan, as opposed to tagging ‘em on as an
appendix where there’s no clear direction as to what their purpose are.
MS. OANA: And our office has from the beginning told this Committee that it is not
comfortable signing off on the plan with this language contained in it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank you for your opinion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And so I’ve listened with great intent to you,
Ms. Oana and Mr. Molina, and I’m getting very perplexed and now I know why the
community is confused because I’m getting confused. And, you know, what it really
amounts to is if we can’t do it here, how are you going to do it in my district? We have
multiplicity of owners and we’re going to have all kinds of challenges. We can’t get one
small island done, we keep changing it, and I’m not, I don’t, you know, I’m trying to
figure out why we keep changing things, and maybe Mr. Spence can address some of
this. And I think that’s maybe where we gotta go next. We’re putting you on the spot
but really it should be the Planning Department. Why are all these revisions being
made and what is the logic behind of it? I guess that’s my question.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we can do it now. Mr. Spence. And before Mr. Spence answers, I just
want to remind the Members that we had I think two or three meetings after the
meeting here, and we went through changes that people had asked for and also that
the Department had asked for and then we all discussed. So all these changes were
made by all of us here after discussion. So I want to remind everybody that we all
made these changes. It was consensus on pretty much every one of ‘em, so just to
remind the Members that that’s what happened. Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chairman. You said it a little more eloquently than I
did just about... I mean this has been through a long process already. Would you like
me to address the particular one that everybody’s talking about with the
non-regulatory language?
CHAIR COUCH: Well this is 9.4, the 9.3 well get to next, but 9.4 right now.
was done in executive session as to explaining

Most of that

--

MR. SPENCE: Oh, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: --why the Corp. Counsel wouldn’t sign off on this if it says, if it doesn’t
And it’s my
mention the fact that it doesn’t have force and effect of law.
these are a
that
understanding from our meetings both in open and executive session
list of things that are in an ordinance right now. The ordinance always still has force
and effect of law. Whether or not it can be upheld, that’s a different story, but the
ordinance still has the force and effect of law. The fact that it’s in the community plan
is not a layer of another force and effect of law, it’s the ordinance that takes
precedence over this. So correct me if I’m wrong on your end and, Ms. Oana, on your
end as well. So, Mr. Spence. We’re just 9.4 right now, well get to 9.3 in a minute.
-
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MR. SPENCE: Okay. I’m, okay, I’m not sure what, I mean it was discussed in an executive
session, I’m not sure I’m at liberty to discuss other than what Ms. Oana has already
commented on.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino’s question was why were all of these changes, I think it was a
broad question as to what the reasons for these changes are. And we can certainly go
through them again. As we go through, I’ve got the list of the suggestions a while
back.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. On a broader scope...
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: On a broader scope of all of our community plans and a]l of our General Plans
as they go through the process, these are ultimately reviewed by Corporation Counsel
and perhaps they should be reviewed earlier as they’re going through the process. But
certain things need to comport with our other laws, and in order to do that, I mean
some changes are necessary at the end in order to be signed off as to form and
legality. The, I’ll just tell you from experience this is what happened in the ‘90s when
we got to this stage before the County Council. The CPAC is a critical point of all of
our plans. It also goes to the Planning Commission and they make recommendations,
they make recommended changes ultimately to the County Council, and the County
Council, it’s, you know, they have a year to review these plans and they’re going to
recommend changes as well. And so we explained to the CPAC and we’ve also
explained on Molokai this is an evolving document. When it starts from the Planning
Director to the CPAC, to the CPAC to the Commission to the Council, it’s going to
change. And I understand and will address some of the specifics that were brought up
and I understand the comments, but it’s, you know, ultimately it is adopted by an
ordinance and, you know, it needs to be signed off and some of the recommendations
come from Corporation Counsel as to form and legality.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms.

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Spence. But my big question is
what Mr. Molina referred to and you haven’t addressed that, it’s about this entire page
in and of itself, Appendix 9.4 and what does it pertain to and why is it here and where
did it come from.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, this came from, the changes to this page... okay, this is
language...

-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, sony. Real quick, sorry to interrupt you, Director.
Not the changes, it’s just the entire thing. What does it refer to? Not just what... the
page is here and you’re saying the changes in it, I don’t care about the changes in it
right now.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just want to know the page and appendix refers to what?
MR. SPENCE: This refers to the light and heavy industrial areas down in, down towards the
airport, down in Miki Basin, and the business commercial areas around Lanai City,
and trees around hotel...
CHAIR COUCH: I guess the question is the origin, why was this put in, who put this in. It’s
my...
MR. SPENCE: This was put in the former plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

.

.

.(inaudthle)...

CHAIR COUCH: The former plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SPENCE: You’re asking...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can Jordan reiterate what he was saying?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It’s in the CPAC version.
MR. MOLINA: In...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that’s my understanding, it was the CPAC that put it in there.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, that is the... it comes from the original, from the previous plan

--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SPENCE: --and was carried over into this plan as an appendix. Is that the question?
I’m trying to answer it in a way that you’re, what you’re specifically asking. This was a
recommendation by the CPAC to retain this from the former plan. Or actually it’s the
current plan but.
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COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. And so definitely want to uphold what
CPAC worked hard on because that’s what everybody’s here in an uproar about too.
But this exact language, so but then now Corporation Counsel today in 2015 from
199$ is saying the force and effect of law portion needs to be taken out. And then
Mr. Hokama is saying why are we calling it land use standards, these are conditions
upon certain developments currently which have been in effect for many years. So I
think his, people, I, for me historical purposes is a great thing, and it fall, you know,
being ordinances and conditions that it needs to be upheld anyway. So that section
force and effect already exists, and then to have Corporation Counsel say take it out. I
mean I guess historical purposes is good. Land use standards, again, Mr. Hokama
put recommendations, these are actually conditions of zoning for these particular
places. But I guess what I thought Mr. Molina and I would like him to reiterate again I
guess is that this page, yes, it came from where it came from as you folks are stating.
But in the current plan it doesn’t really refer somewhere I guess. It’s, I think the, I
know the idea, we want these past historical records perpetuated, but I guess it’s not
really clear in existing portions of this current version of community plan why, I mean
where it refers. It’s just historical stuff, let’s keep it please, and let’s make sure that
it’s force and effect of law. So I don’t know, if I can just get Mr. Molina to reiterate
again what he was trying to explain to us earlier.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So the Appendix 9.4 does not show up anywhere in
the plan except for the very last page of the plan. There are no references to Appendix
9.4 throughout the entire plan. Now the only instruction on Appendix 9.4 is that it
has historical purposes. So regardless of whether it has force and effect or not, the
effect would be historical purposes. It doesn’t say that these standards shall be
requirements of the plan, that distinction is not made, so the only direction with this
appendix is that it’s a reference, it’s historical. But it doesn’t tell, doesn’t give any
direction that you shall implement these, these shall be in effect, they shall override or
supersede any previous, there’s none of that kind of direction here. It just says
historical purposes. So if it did have the force and effect, that effect would be
historical purpose.
CHAIR COUCH: And yeah, that’s my understanding. It was just put in there for historical
reference, and because it’s in there as historical reference because portions of the
community plan do have force and effect of law, this Corporation Counsel requested
that this was just emphasized that it was historical and these actual conditions in the
ordinance definitely have force and effect of law but not as part of the community
plan. It’s just there at the request of.. .the previous language says the Lanai Planning
Commission but somebody was saying it was the CPAC that actually put it in there,
which is fine, either way it was requested by the community to put this language in as
an appendix. Not referenced anywhere else in the document other than, hey, this is
what we had in our previous community plan. Does that make sense? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, did Mr. Hokama have comment? So the stricken
language for me suits just fine. If Lanai Planning Commission were not the body and
-
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CPAC is then just to replace Lanai Planning Commission with that and keep retaining
the following for historical purposes. But to emphasize does not have the force and
effect of law, I hate to have somebody just take this out of context and say but look at
what it says in the community plan, we don’t need to uphold it ‘cause it says right
here no effect and, you know. So that’s where I think it doesn’t, it’s redundant, and I
think historical purposes I understand and in and of itself has the force and effect of
law.

CHAIR COUCH: You make a good point as far as it’s there for historical purposes, and you’re
right, it is not referenced anywhere else in the document. Corporation Counsel
explained in quite length, a quite long executive session why that we have to have the
words does not have the force and effect of law because it is not referenced anywhere
else and therefore it can’t be misconstrued. As you know, we’ve had other issues on
other plans where things are taken individually out of context of which this has no
context other than it was a previous community plan. But anyway, if you get a really
good attorney, you can take something out of context and push things through. So I
think it was Corporation Counsel’s idea to have that language in there so that if there
are issues, it, the ordinance takes care of it, the ordinance where these conditions are,
the Change in Zoning ordinance deals with it, not the community plan. Does that
make sense, Mr. Hokama? Mr. Victorino? Any questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. My comments would be part of the
confusion is we call this Lanai planning standards, this is actually a land use
requirement of approval. So I would say part of the confusion is why are we calling it
a planning standard. I know exactly what this five components are, regarding a land
use approval, so to me it’s a more land use approval requirement than anything else.
But I think what the comments from Mr. Molina I believe is pertinent, because two
things, Chairman, I would ask of you. We already know we do verbatim minutes so
it’s on the record as part of the minutes, but I think the Committee report when you
pass, if this comes out of Committee for Council consideration, that the Committee
report states specifically the intent of what the Committee expects regarding the plan.
And that’ll be another reference for future attorneys if they want to take us to court.
It’s already explained, this is the Council’s intent regarding specific language.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, Mr. Hokama, if this helps, changing the title of Appendix 9.4
saying Lanai historic land use standards, would that help?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don’t know, I would ask them if they’re satisfied with that.
CHAIR COUCH: Well I, they’re the ones that put it in with, except for the language that says
does not have the force and effect of law. I know most of their concerns is 9.3 and
we’re going to get to that in a minute right after this. Well go backwards, why not.
But as far as this appendix as Mr. Molina says, there is no context for it anywhere else
in the plan, so I think it is better referenced as Lanai historic land use standards.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

..

.

(inaudible)...
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Where? No, it just, the text below is from Pages 62-63 of the 1998 Lanai
Community Plan, so that text is exactly what’s in the old community plan. They
wanted it in there for historic reference. Is that right?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It’s in the current plan.
CHAIR COUCH: The current, yeah, I’m sorry, the current 1998 plan. Does that make sense?
‘Cause that’s the language that’s in the current plan that’s in existence right now,
that’s in effect right now, 1998 Lanai Community Plan. So when this, if and when this
gets passed at some time, they wanted to keep that language in this plan as a historic
reference. I’m not comfortable with changing any of the thing, where from 1, a, b, c, d,
and e, because that’s the language that’s existing now in the existing community plan.
I’m okay with changing the title and I still really want to make sure that because of
issues that we’ve had before elsewhere, not necessarily on Lanai but elsewhere, that
Corporation Counsel in order for them to sign off on this whole thing is that these
standards from this community plan don’t have force and effect of law. They still have
force and effect of law in the actual ordinances where these came from.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I want to hear her answer. Chair, Mr. Couch

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --your statement.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You gotta share a microphone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would like Corporation Counsel to answer your question.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. OANA: Okay. And the question was no force and effect of law with regard to the
community plan, but they still have the force and effect of law with regard to the
ordinances
--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. OANA: --that they came from? Correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Does that make sense, Members? Did you hear what she said? I’m
sorry.
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MS. OANA: These five right now called land use standards would not have the force and
effect of law with regard to any enforcement with regard to the community plan but
would have the force and effect of law with whatever ordinances they were generated
from.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Does that help?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: These are conditions of zoning?
CHAIR COUCH:
Zoning.

These are apparently conditions of zoning in several different Change in

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So why don’t we just call them that?
CHAIR COUCH: Again, this was.. .well we can put that up in the text above but it was the
request of either the Planning Commission or the CPAC to have this language in here.
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. MOLINA: Just to clarify Ms. Cochran’s question. These became conditions of zoning
upon, after the community plan had been adopted and the landowner came in for
their zoning change. These became incorporated as part of that zoning change as a
condition, well at least certain ones have already become conditions of zoning.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that help? That’s what they want to do. Mr. Victorino, microphone,
please.
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Right now Mr. Hokama has some language that was
presented by CPAC and I’d like it entered into the record.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if you would allow?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEM3ER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. What I’m going to share right now
is what was in one draft of the new community plan and this was a draft for the
Advisory Committee. So under the heading of the appendix, the language, forgive me
now, Maui County Code 2.803.070 Subsection E states, that each community plan
shall contain, and this is .5, a statement of planning standards and principles related
to land uses within the community plan area. Specific standards can be added to the
future land use descriptions in Chapter 9. This will need discussion at the Lanai
Planning Commission. And then they go and say the text below is from the 1998
which is what is in your June 22nd handout. But it was missing that first paragraph
that, for the Advisory gave them some context in why they justified in putting the
-
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following language after that, and I think that’s the point that the Advisory Committee
was trying to make to this Committee is that’s, they’re following what is under
Subsection E of the Community Plan Ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Does that now make some more sense?

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

..

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. What is the Committee’s pleasure on the requested change by
Corporation Counsel? We had consensus last meeting, obviously we may have some
issues this meeting. So, Members of the Committee, we had consensus to leave the
blue language in, that’s why we put it in there in blue, and as far as I’m concerned we
still have that there. If there are concerns, I’ll entertain any motion to change the
language, but as far as I recall from our last meeting that this language was the one
that we all agreed on. That’s what I have in my notes anyway. Any comments? Okay.
Seeing none, if we have questions, we can always come back to that later. I really
want to get to 9.3 which is Exhibit “G”. All right. There’s a lot of stuff that we kind of
discussed in the last meeting and that’s most of the blue. Now, Mr. Molina, you have
some comments on the one thing that everybody’s concerned about. Let me state
what I recall and, Mr. Molina, you tell me if I’m wrong. Where it says community plan
land use designations are not regulatory unless required by law, that was put in
February’s meeting I believe at request of the Department, at the request of the
It was a Department concern. We discussed it with Corporation
Department.
Counsel, they agreed; however, in the next meeting after I believe some testimony, we
added the unless required by law to give it a little bit more “oomph” to say that if
somewhere in there that there are, there is by law requirements then they are
regulatory at that time. Now, Members, this language here basically talks about, you
know, when it says single family...
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
MR. MOLINA: Recess.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We don’t have quorum. We need a recess.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh. One, two, three.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Remember only get five of us.
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CHAIR COUCH: One, two, three, okay. Recess.
RECESS:

7:53 p.m.

RECONVENE:

8:06 p.m.

.

.

.(gavel)...

.(gavel)... Will the Planning Committee meeting of June 23, 2015 please
CHAIR COUCH:
come back to order. We were last talking about the community plan land use
designations are not regulatory unless required by law. Just to let everybody, the
Committee know, it’s the Chair’s intent to ask that that language be removed;
however, I would like to hear from Mr. Spence some comments about, you know, we
have Single-Family as a land use designation but we don’t have any zoning called land
use. We have zoning called Residential and Residential Zero, and inside Residential is
R-l, R-2, and R-3. Part of the issues that we’re running up against in other land use
designations is that when the CPAC or the Planning Commission or just, you know,
John Q Public looks at something and says they see a section of a map that says
Single-Family, that includes single-family, duplex, and ohana dwellings. But when
you have, you kind of expect those things, single-family, duplex, and ohana dwellings.
But Residential zoning which is the only zoning we have that has Residential or
Residential and R-0 allows for other things such as schools, parks, and a whole list of
So we have a disconnect, not
other things that aren’t single-family dwellings.
necessarily a disconnect but a situation where somebody who’s not familiar with the
process looks at something that says Single-Family and say well, why is a school
there? Most people will say well yeah, of course you want schools in Residential
Districts, but it’s the zoning that allows that use, not planning community or
community plan designations or community plan land use designations. So that’s an
issue we have with 2.80B which for anybody who’s not aware, 2.80B is the enabling
language for General Plan/community plan process. And that’s a problem we’ve had
for 40 years or 50 years with the community plan process. So it’s the Chair’s intent to
remove this language, that one sentence, and then add an item, send an item to Chair
White to have this discussed in a nine-Member Committee, this issue which has been
plaguing the County for 40 years or longer, 50 years I think it is. So but I would like
Mr. Spence to discuss how community plan advisory committees are formed and what
their functions are and then planning commission, and then how that fits in with all of
this, in two minutes.
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

.

.

.(inaudthte)...

CHAIR COUCH: No. Just, you know, give a brief example and then we’ll...
MR. SPENCE: OP
CHAIR COUCH: Of why we had, why we wanted to put the language in and why it was
suggested by you.
MR. SPENCE: Well, you stole a lot of my fire.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: I’m sorry.
MR. SPENCE: At the... Mr. Chairman, if you weren’t going to recommend that this language
be removed, I was going to, and I’ll tell you why. And this language does come from
the recommendation of the Planning Department and for a lot of the reasons that you
just said. The, you look at Single-Family and there are genuinely people who argue
that the community plan designations take precedence over zoning. And so you look
at the Single-Family and it just says single-family, duplex, and ohana dwellings. And
there’s a plethora of things that are allowed under the zoning that are not allowed by
this one sentence description. If you look at Appendix 9.1 which, you know, comes a
couple pages before this one, it gives examples of, you know, the community plan
designation and really what’s intended.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

MR. SPENCE: I’m sorry, is it 9.2 now? It must have moved. Okay. Anyway, it says
Single-Family and then it gives the zoning districts that follow under that, Multifamily
and Residential. These things are made to go together. The community plans are
supposed to dictate where zoning goes, and but in themselves, when you come up with
a plan, it’s.. .1 sound like I’m at budget, I talked about this a couple months ago. When
you come up with a plan, you go okay, this is the direction we’re going to go, in this
location over here for in particular this plan you say you’re going to have Mixed-Use
Residential. This language, this community plan designation in itself does not allow
the landowner to build Mixed-Used Residential properties. It’s not regulatory in itself.
However, our laws say that the landowner must come in for a Change in Zoning to
implement this plan, but that zoning can only be in accordance with this plan. In that
sense it’s totally regulatory, and it must follow the community plan. Even when you
have community plan amendments, as a practice, the County Council adopts the
community plan amendment first and then the zoning because the community plan
comes first. So I’m sincerely apologetic for the confusion that this has caused. I,
that’s not my intent at all. The intent was to not confuse that the designations
themselves are regulatory in the sense of limiting uses, but the zoning that is
implemented as a result of the plan, that’s where the implementation and the
regulation comes from. There were quite a few discussions at CPAC about what’s
zoning and what’s not, about what the designations mean, and we brought some
minutes where we discussed it and those kinds of things. This is something we, I
briefly looked, this is something that came up at Planning Commission as well, and we
regularly talk about this during, you know, our Planning Commission training. So
again, Mr. Chairman, I’m not sure where else you want, what you want me to say. My
heartfelt apologies for any confusion that this caused. The intent was not to either
come up with a limit of uses that are allowed by the underlying zoning or allow
something that was, that really needs a Change in Zoning. So in themselves they’re
not regulatory, but I can certainly hear what the community is saying and we should
take this out and well bring it up some other way.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And just to let the members of the community know, this is not
just this community plan that has this issue, it’s Countywide, so that’s why we want
to bring it up as a separate issue. It’s important to note that we don’t have any
zoning, again, called multifamily, we just don’t have that zoning. So for it to be
regulatory you have to defme multifamily. And we attempted to do that in this plan, if
you look.. .and maybe we point in Appendix 9.3, we reference Appendix 9.2, ‘cause
Appendix 9.2 says hey, State land use district is Urban which allows a lot of stuff,
community plan designation is Single-Family, and then the zoning districts for
example are R- 1, R-2, R-3, and R-O, those are the allowed zoning under Single-Family.
So maybe it’s just a formatting issue where we need to point back in 9.3 to 9.2. And
it’s also the Chair’s thought that, you know, if we combine these two somehow and
this might be in the future, we might try and do it for this plan, the issue is, you
know, we would put down Single-Family is the community plan designation and all
uses allowed under R-1, R-2, R-3, and R-O are allowed under Single-Family unless
specifically prohibited in this community plan. That’s kind of the language that I
think that I want to put in this, essentially Appendix 9.2, kind of delete all of 9.3, we
don’t really need it if we combine that with 9.2. Planning Department, any thoughts
on that? Essentially, Members, 9.3 lists the land use, community plan land use
designations that are only in this community plan, where I believe 9.2 lists all of them
and the respective zoning that is allowed underneath. So I think that’s why we have
9.2 and 9.3. Is that right, Mr. Spence?

MR. SPENCE: Nine point two was to help explain 9.3, but, Mr. Chairman, if, I mean it’s up
to the Committee but if they want to merge those two or whatever makes the issue
clearer for everybody, I’m a happy camper.
CHAIR COUCH: I’m fine with referencing 9.2 in 9.3, ‘cause I see why you have 9.3 is just say
these are the only ones that we use in the Lanai Community Plan as opposed to
Countywide community plans, right? Is that the intent of 9.3?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, if you don’t mind, you know, we normally call people, resource
people and I know we have some folks who are very passionate about this community
plan, you know, I’d like to call some folks up as a resource just to discuss this, if it’s
all right with the Members. I know it breaks away from our normal tradition, but, you
know, we’re here in a less formal setting right now, and I’m fine with discussing a little
bit with the folks that are still members of the CPAC as well as, any Planning
Commission members here? Okay, good. Any objection to that?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, you know, I agree with you and I think if
without the other Members, we’re not here on Lanai every day, yeah, so we need to
-
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ascertain as much information and make sure the community when we walk out
tonight is as comfortable as it can be with what we’re trying to accomplish here.
Thank you, Mr. $pence, for your, biting your tongue and eating your words, but, you
know, that wasn’t necessary but I think it was good because it was one of the major
stumbling blocks. Okay. And I think they’re feeling much more comfortable now. So
if you want to bring a few of them up, Mr. Chair, I have no objection, but let’s ask the
other Members because I don’t want to speak for everybody else.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I’m fine with those who want to come up, but we want to
maintain a little bit of decorum. It’ll be an open discussion but we have to, you know,
go, do a back and forth. We’re still going to be a little bit formal because we are
recording this, and so when you come up, please identify yourself, whether you were
on the CPAC or the Planning Commission, and then we can go back and forth. But we
want to have one person talking at a time only because we’re recording it as verbatim
minutes. So anybody out there want to comment on this? I know, Ms. dela Cruz, you
made certain comments that you were concerned about this language both in writing
and up here, if you’re interested in discussing that. If not, no worries, I’m it offering
now to members of the CPAC and members of the Planning Commission, anybody that
wants to come up and discuss it. And your... how many members of the Planning
Commission we have here? Two. Okay, good. We’re inside Sunshine Law. How many
members of the CPAC do we have here? Oh.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, but they have to do a report if it’s more than two, don’t they?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We’re only hearing them as resource people.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

.

.

.(inaudible).

.

.

Corporation Counsel.

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. And this is... and I’m sorry, folks, I mean we’d love to have you all sit
and talk about this, our concern is the Sunshine Law at this point. We’ll get, for the
CPAC members.. .hang in there, Ms. dela Cruz. So Ms. Oana.
MS. OANA: You know as long as there’s no discussion amongst them, I think they can
address you folks and then you can ask questions.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. OANA: But if it comes to more like they’re talking in a serial communication then that,
yeah, would have to stop.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, CPAC members, just for Sunshine Law regulations, and by the
way, if you ever get a chance to talk to your State representative or your State Senator
-
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about Sunshine Law, please let them know about something like this, ‘cause this is
exactly why we don’t like certain provisions of the Sunshine Law, we can’t actually
have open discussion. But anyway, so, members of the CPAC, please do not discuss
You may come up to the
amongst yourselves what we’re talking about here.
I don’t want anybody
doing
this
to
protect
you,
because
microphone and... and I’m just
to complain to Office of Information Practices about you guys talking amongst
yourselves. So come on up, discuss what we’re talking about. Right now, we’re
talking about Appendix 9.3 and 9.2, and removing the language about community
land use designations are not regulatory unless required by law and that whole
section there. So Ms. dela Cruz.
MS. dela CRUZ: First of all, this is seriously screwed up.
CHAIR COUCH: Give your name.
MS. dela CRUZ: Debbie dela Cruz. Let me reiterate, this is seriously screwed up. And I...
CHAIR COUCH: Which part?
MS. dela CRUZ: The whole, this whole thing. I don’t know why you have plan designations
and County zoning. Can you just maybe say County zoning and we restrict the use
within the zoning?
CHAIR COUCH: That’s part of the big picture problem that we’re going to discuss.
going to bring it out to a nine-Member Committee and

We’re

--

MS. dela CRUZ: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --discuss. Right now the way community plan, the community plan and
General Plan, et cetera, works, the General Plan is very general saying this is where
Urban is going to be and this is where Rural is going to be and this is where Open
Space is going to be. The community plan inside says okay, in this bubble of land
here we would like single-family homes, but that’s not zoning, zoning allows for other
things. So I think moving forward and unfortunately you guys are kind of the
--

MS. dela CRUZ: Guinea pig.
CHAIR COUCH: --guinea pig, thank you. I was going to say experiment. You guys, you
know, it’s good that it came out now, as opposed to, you know, four more community
plans down here and we have to come back to all of these. So we would like to work
on whether or not we actually.. .we know we’re not going to do zoning ‘cause Council
does zoning and Change in Zoning and whatnot. The plan is just to say this is the
kind of stuff we want in this area, this is the kind of stuff we want in that area, and
this is the kind of stuff. That’s the community plan level. Now if you say all right, we
want single-family homes here in this section of Lanai but we don’t want any schools,
which I doubt you would ever say that, but we don’t want any... I think they allow
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nurseries and I think there’s a big list of things that are allowed in Residential. You
can say single-family homes here and all the uses allowed in Residential Districts
except for X, Y, Z. I think
--

MS. dela CRUZ: That sounds...
CHAIR COUCH: --that’s the better way to plan it.
MS. dela CRUZ: That sounds good.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. dela CRUZ: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: And I’m kind of making that as a suggestion to the Department because we
can’t tell them what to do, but to make this process much easier, that might be the
way to do it from now on. Does that make sense?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Kind of.
CHAIR COUCH: Kind of, okay. Any other members? Mr. Gima and then Ms. deJetley.
Mr. Gima put his hand up first, sorry. And then Ms. deJeiley. And again, just identify
yourselves. And you can say go Seahawks.
MR. GIMA: Butch Gima. I think we’re making this a lot more complicated than it should be.
When we were going through the CPAC process, we were aware of our responsibility
and that was the community plan designation. We knew we weren’t going to touch the
zoning stuff. As I was talking to Will during the break, I mean we saw the County plan
designation as the macro and then the zoning is the micro. So if that one sentence
wasn’t put in under Appendix 9.3, I don’t think we would have been discussing 9.2
and 9.3 tonight, because I was content with 9.2 and 9.3 as it was.
CHAIR COUCH: As is?
MR. GIMA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I agree with you, that sentence, we just... and the reason it’s in
this one is we’ve had issues in other community plans without that language,
somebody saying, no, it says single-family home so you can only have single-family
homes here, period. That’s what we’re fighting against elsewhere in other community
plans, so we’re trying to make all the community plans uniform as far as that kind of
regulatory language. Ms. deJefley.
MS. deJETLEY: Alberta deJetley. Mr. Chair, I really liked your Mixed-Use Residential, and
the reason I say I really like it is when we were going through the community plan
process, they, Pulama Lanai was talking about having three separate villages created,
-
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one at Kaumalapau, one above Manele, and another at Koele. What we are concerned
about or what I personally was concerned about was keeping the core of Lanai City
intact as the last plantation town, and as we expand the town to, you know, to the
south and out to the west, what we’re doing is we’re creating single-family homes that
will spread out and spread out and spread out, and we’re getting further and further
away from the core of what is the heart of our community. Which is right here, it’s
Dole Park is our core. So this other plan that we were looking at was if we created
separate villages in other parts of the island, those villages would not just be
single-family homes, we should have multifamily, we should have apartments and
homes and rentals, and hopefully accommodations for senior citizens so that in
addition to Hale Kupuna which we have right in town, there could be a residential care
home facility or other kinds of housing. But you don’t want to have a community so
spread out where there’s nothing like basic services in that community, so a park
would be a nice edition to have. Small retail businesses like a small grocery store so
you don’t have to drive seven miles to go buy a quart, a gallon of milk. But this mixed
use residential is exactly the kind of thing that we should be moving to, because it will
help to diversify our economy, diversify our housing, and create more people, places
for people to actually live and work. Any questions?
CHAIR COUCH: Not for me. Members, any questions? And thank you because that’s
something that I know this Committee has been pushing for a long time is more mixed
use kind of stuff.
MS. deJETLEY: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Any other folks want to chime in? This is your chance. I think
the big issue was that sentence, and just to let you know, without any objection,
Members, let’s make this official. Without any objection, I would like to remove that
sentence that says community plan land use designations are not regulatory unless
required by law.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, I don’t need a motion, I just want to make...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let’s make it official. Let’s move it. I move it.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, now I have to get my pen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right here your pen.
CHAIR COUCH: No, that’s not.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, sorry.
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CHAIR COUCH: What did I do with my pen? Oh, there it is. Thank you. All right. So, all
right, if we’re going to be officially formal, hell move and you want to go ahead and
second, Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Second.
Okay, so the motion is to remove community plan land use
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
designations are not regulatory unless required by law. Any discussion? All those in
favor, say “aye”. Oh, wait.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, wait, wait.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, sorry. Staff.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I just want to clarify procedurally for the record. The,
this language is currently in your, the proposal that was circulated at the May 28th
meeting, and so this amendment would be to amend that proposal that’s currently
before the Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, yes. Yes. Anybody have any questions on that? Basically we’re
removing from the proposal that language. Any other comments? Questions? All
those in favor, say “aye”.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the record show the motion carries, one, two, three, four, five
ayes and zero noes, and two excused, Chair White and Member Balsa.
VOTE:

AYES:

Couch,
Chair
Councilmembers
Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Carroll,
Vice-Chair
Guzman
and
Cochran,

Coundilmembers Baisa and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

REMOVE FIRST SENTENCE OF SECOND PARAGRAPH IN
EXHIBIT “G”.

-

34

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2015

CHAIR COUCH: All right. And thank you, folks, for, you know, giving your thoughts on this.
It is important that we do hear from you and we do pay attention. It’s, you know... it’s,
okay, we’re good. Ms. dela Cruz. Come on. We, we’re recording so unfortunately...
MS. dela CRUZ: Deborah dela Cruz. Just wanted to clarify, are you also taking out the
corresponding language on the maps?
CHAIR COUCH: No, not at this time, because we’re not there yet.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: We’re not there yet.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Mr. Spence, can you talk to us a little bit about the language on the
maps and why it’s there?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, the, that language is pretty much the same as we’ve been
talking about. So if this Committee would like to take that off of the map. There are
certain maps that are not regulatory. I mean but these, the community plan maps as
we explained, when somebody goes for zoning, they will, you know, they say that this
is all you can apply for. You can’t apply for a hotel on Mixed-Use, you can’t apply for,
you know, for an apartment on Single-family. This is what the community plan says.
So if you want to take that off, it doesn’t change the requirements of 19.5.10.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, I do have some concern because in the Maui Island Plan which this is
the Lanai Island Plan, but in the Maui Island Plan we specifically put that in there
because the lines aren’t exact, and that was our concern is the lines aren’t exact. And
again, other communities, not necessarily this one, there are issues as to where that
line is. So that’s, when something’s close to a line, that’s when it comes to Council.
The Planning Department says this is our interpretation, Council looks at it and says
this is our interpretation and this is what we grant. So that’s the only reason why I’m
hesitant to pull that out, but if Corp. Counsel can weigh in on this. I just scared her
there.
MS. OANA: Well, I don’t think anything’s to scale so I agree with you, Chair. You know one
line could be 15 miles, one, the width of one line could be 15 miles long, so I would
agree with you, Chair, that this shouldn’t be used as a regulatory map. But like you
said, the, everything, it’s zoned... oh, sorry. This is used as a guide for when people go
for their zoning. So I don’t know what your question was.
CHAIR COUCH: Let me ask the Department, How, when somebody comes for a zoning
somewhere close to that line, how do you guys deal with that in the Department itself
when you make your recommendation to the Planning Commission and then after that
to us?
-

35

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2015

MR. SPENCE: When.. .well we would look at lot lines, and as the Committee is probably
aware and perhaps members of the public, the existing land use maps within the
community plans were hand drawn with a base of the tax map key maps. And those
are not necessarily to scale nor are they necessarily accurate, so when somebody
comes in and applies for zoning, we look at the tax map keys and we go okay, get us a
metes and bounds description of this property. On occasion.. .and so the zoning that
they applied for will follow that property boundary or properties, the boundaries of the
properties involved. When, sometimes lines in the community plan maps cross
properties. You have properties that will have two designations, perhaps Agriculture
and then, you know, in this case Agriculture and Mixed-Use. There’s a handful of
properties around on Maui that really have two different zonings and two different
designations, We ask, we consult with the applicant, okay, tell us where you think the
metes and bounds are and we’ll consult, I mean we’ll take that forward to the Planning
Commission and ultimately to the County Council. And, you know, we try to make it
as accurate as possible and try to make it follow the community plans to the degree
that we can. Ultimately, it’s the Council who adopts the zoning with the metes and
bounds description.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that help in your... I know it’s not that it’s direct, it’s one of those
things that yes, this map says Mixed-Use so you can have Mixed-Use in this area. But
when you get close to... I think typically the way it happens, when you get close to a
boundary, especially there’s a curved boundary that bisects a piece of property, what
we end up doing typically is to say, okay, from whoever’s developing that section, in
this case, it’s always going to be pretty much the company or the County, we ask them
to come with their exact metes and bounds and say okay, this is where the Mixed-Use,
is where you say the Mixed-Use is. Typically it’s usually inside the boundary that’s on
the map in there, and then we make the community plan amendment to make that
line exact. And that’s when it becomes exact is at the zoning time with the actual
metes and bounds as opposed to on the community map, because they’re not to scale,
that’s the concern. That’s why they’re not regulatory. It’s not that, you know, if it
says land, if it says Single-family in that blob that they want to develop then they
have, if they want to get a Change in Zoning, they have to match the community plan.
They still have to do that with the language and the maps, but the exact lines are not
regulatory. Does that make sense? Come on up.
MS. dela CRUZ: This is Deborah deal Cruz. On most of the map below the language about
not being, shall not be used as a regulatory map, on most of the maps, it says this is
not a zoning map, please contact the Planning Department for zoning confirmation.
So why don’t you just do away with the not regulatory blurb and just put this is not
the zoning map thing on all the maps?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, this is what Ms. dela Cruz is describing is the exact
language that’s on all the maps for the CPAC. That’s what came out of CPAC.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: So run that back.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Run that by me again, what’s the language again?
MS. dela CRUZ: Well, it’s on your maps. It’s below this.. .look at for example 9.4, this is not
a zoning map, please contact the Planning Department for zoning confinnation.
MR. SPENCE: Right.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

..

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: That’s correct, because there’s no zoning on here. What’s on here and
especially 9.4, it is such a high level, you don’t know where the lines are. It’s a
community land use map and those are regulatory, but the actual, where those lines
are, are more when the development comes in and the community has a chance at the
Planning Commission stage, then again at the Council stage to say wait a minute, no,
this line should be here versus, you know, the developer saying well no, it should be
over here. That’s when that gets ironed out. It’s more of a.. .it only happens on the
boundaries, essentially, and that’s why it’s been recommended, especially from
Corp. Counsel that we say that it’s not regulatory as far as exact lines. And now if we
can say something about boundaries are not regulatory, I don’t know. Maybe if that is
something that Ms. Oana would... Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, Staff is reminding me what else is on the CPAC maps is
a statement that this map is for informational purposes only and subject to change
based upon future research and findings. So what you’re saying about sometimes
lines don’t match up, those things are discovered when our GIS analysts go and they
look at the different layers, and there’s sometimes some very fine things that need to
be changed or adjusted. So that’s, this could be one reason for this kind of language.
Both what Ms. dela Cruz is referring to that this is not a zoning map but also this map
is for informational purposes and subject to change based upon research and, future
research and findings.
MS. dela CRUZ: Sounds good. That sounds good.
CHAIR COUCH: The language he just said?
MS. dela CRUZ: Yes. So long as you get rid of this not regulatory stuff.
CHAIR COUCH: How does that sound to Corporation Counsel? ‘Cause they’re the ones that
have to sign off on it as legality.
MS. OANA: So I heard Mr. Spence say not regulatory, subject to change based on the
Department’s research, and that would be research
--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
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MS. OANA: --for a particular

--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
MS. OANA: --zoning coming in?
MR. SPENCE: No. That, the lines on these maps, there’s two things, one is just the
statement this is not a zoning map, you need to contact Planning Department for
zoning confirmation. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: That already is on the map.
MR. SPENCE: That’s one sentence. Then the other one, this map is for informational
purposes only and subject to change based upon future research and findings. And
the thing is is what we present in these maps is the best information that we have
available right now. When we start diving into stuff and I see our GIS analysts look at
State data, our data, Real Property Tax, all this stuff, we find discrepancies, and I
mean these things can change based or.. .not significantly, you can’t just add a
designation somewhere, but all those boundaries and stuff, sometimes they don’t line
up very well.
CHAIR COUCH: So are you okay with him saying that they’re informational purposes only
and subject to change?
MS. OANA: Yeah, I think we’re, we’d be okay with that. You know there would always be a
potential of, you know, one party or property owner arguing one thing and the County
argues another, and it would lead down the line to a lawsuit for the court to decide.
But I think it’s, if you leave that is for informational purposes and subject to change
based on research, that should be okay.
CHAIR COUCH:
objections.

Members, any objection to changing that language as stated?

No

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Molina first and then Mr. Hokama, or actually Mr. Hokama.
Hearing your discussion with
Chairman, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Mr. Spence and Corporation Counsel, I would ask the Members to look at Exhibit “D”
as dog, 9-11. You will look at point No. 10, their revision to this Committee is ensure
all lands are zoned and zoning standards are consistent with community plan policies
So now you’re
and land use designations as shown on Map 9.4 through 9.8.
regulatory.
And then
this
is
not
we
just
said
that
connecting the maps to zoning, and
when you look at No. 11, the new proposed language, ensure the boundaries of
community plan land use designations are aligned with the boundaries of the
That’s not regulatory, with State land use
applicable State land use districts.
-
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boundaries?
I mean, you know, for me, I’m getting just as confused as my
community. We’re talking non-regulatory but then we talk about regulatory things in
So what are we. ..I mean I think we just need to be consistent
the verbiage.
throughout the document. And, Chairman, you know, part of my frustration tonight
is
is I know the Advisory Committee through the document that Ms. dela Cruz is
one version of a plan proposal. Planning Commission had one ‘nother version, we get
one third version. Part of it is we’re not working off the same version, Chairman. And
so you can hear it in our tone of voice, you can hear it in the community’s tone of
voice. I’ve asked for matrixes from the start, Chairman. This is what helped the last
community plan review, the communities worked through matrixes to see all the
differences and variations of the same thing. I’m sure the Planning Department is very
maa ‘cause they work with it all the time, but for us and our community, we only
know the document that’s before us. So again, you know, the existing plan to me is
looking better and better, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Staff just wanted to point out that 2.303 does provide
some direction about land use designations, it says the plan shall contain specific land
use designations based on property lines to the extent practical. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And that’s what we’re trying to do. And my concern is the extent
practicable. Generally it’s going to be fine as long as it’s on the boundary line, but I
know in other community plans and I believe in this one too, it’s going to cut some
pieces, some bigger pieces of property in two and that’s where we have the issue. So I,
and we got, I think we got consensus on the language as Mr. Spence and
Ms. dela Cruz read it. Now to answer Mr. Hokama’s concern, on Exhibit “D” as in dog,
Page 9-11, No. 10, that’s essentially what is, it’s reiterating what’s in Title 19.5.10
which is basically saying that the community, that if you want to do a Change in
Zoning, you have to match the land use designation in the community plan. To that
extent, yes, it is regulatory, it’s just what boundary when we get into cutting pieces of
land in half or pieces of pieces of land, that’s where the non-regulatory issue comes in.
Does that satisfy you a little bit?
COUNCILMEM3ER HOKAMA: Chairman, I need, I just want the community to understand
it. We deal with it a lot more so it’s a little bit more easy for us, but I think it’s more
important that they understand the process. And I think what the community should
be clear of understanding, Chairman, if you would allow Ms. Oana from
Corp. Counsel, Corporation Counsel to maybe give some comment is what does No. 11
really mean? Ensure the boundaries of community plan land use designations are
aligned with the boundaries of the applicable State land use districts. In common
language so we all can understand it, what does this really say?
MS. OANA: I think that might be a question for the Department.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence.
-
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MR. SPENCE: What, when I look at something like this, I, and I’m going to brag a little bit,
our GIS is better than the State’s. And...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This is where there’s a difference of the alignment of the
boundary? The County says
--

MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --it’s left and the State says it’s on the right.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. And it may be the difference of ten feet or five feet or something like that.
It’s a regular thing to go to the State Land Use Commission and say this is where we
ask for what’s called a boundary interpretation, and so we say where is this line? And
sometimes they can’t even answer that, theyll say well, it runs along the top of the
Pall or something and it’s very nondescript. But sometimes they draw an actual line,
this is where it is. But even their maps, they have GIS layers now, but their maps are
based on paper maps that where the lines, if you were to take those lines to scale,
they’re probably as wide as this building is long. So you have to get an interpretation.
And so this language proposed for this map that says based on future research and
findings, you know, it could be those boundary interpretations. And the State says it’s
over here, we think it’s over here, and we have to make or they have to make
adjustments, whichever.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Who makes the decision, Mr. Spence? The State makes the
call? Land Court? Or who makes the call?
MR. SPENCE: It’s the Land Use Commission staff, they say this is the location of the line.
That’s their kuleana so...
CHAIR COUCH: To follow up on that, whose line do they usually pick? Do they basically

--

MR. SPENCE: Oh, they pick theirs.
CHAIR COUCH: --defer... oh, they do pick theirs.
MR. SPENCE: Of course.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Spence. I just wanted to make sure
our community understands what this language is all about.
CHAIR COUCH: And, community, are you clear on that? As clear as you can be. I’m not
sure we’re all...
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible).

CHAIR COUCH: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The last example for us is the realignment of Manele Road
Station area,
from the Buddhist church passing Lalakoa, going down the old
that was an argument of boundaries on that road and the State picked their line.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Members and members of the community, this is why we’re trying to
be as succinct as possible in here so that we don’t have those issues, but those issues
come up all the lime unfortunately. And that’s been our experience, that’s why we
throw some of this language in here. Ms. Cochran.
And in regards to Mr. Hokama’s
Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
comments about three different plans and everyone’s, the different versions and
everyone’s talking about and referring from and to. I recall during the Maui Island
Plan, we had those big pages with all the different changes from GPAC to the Planning
Commission to the Council, first reading and then the next Council, all the evolution
of the plan itself. And so just to, you know, vet off of what’s happening here in this
first community plan and we have to go through eight others, is there a way for
Department to come up with that once again? Because it was helpful for me, and at
the time there were members I think of Maui Tomorrow and GPAC that had put out
pages of that sort. And then we ended up having, I don’t know if it came from
Planning but it, I always referenced it, because it helped make my, give me more clear
direction as to what community, GPAC, CPAC, whoever said and wanted. And then it
evolved to this and then it evolved, and then it just sort of, some things morphed to
something entirely different that had no intent or relation to the original of the
community and so those I had issues with. It didn’t really change stuff at times but at
other times we sort of vetted it through and said hey, that makes sense, what
happened here, let’s put it back. So I’m asking Department is there a way to go
through that from here on out somehow?
CHAIR COUCH: Understood. We can make that a formal letter if you’d like.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I mean I’d appreciate and I know members in this
community would appreciate it, give a clear picture of how we evolved to what we’re
looking at today.
CHAIR COUCH:
concerns?

Thank you.

Okay, any other, further comments on Ms. dela Cruz’s

MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Molina.
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MR MOLINA: Staff would request clarification. Was that an instruction to submit a letter to
request a matrix to the Department?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I know some more issues on Page 9-3 and maps. Okay, we took
care, okay, we took care of that. Members, Exhibit, back to Exhibit “G” as in George.
All the other stuff is basically crossing out the stuff, the community plan designations
that are not involved in this community plan. They’re community plan designations
that we use in other community plans but not in this, so that’s why they’re red lined.
Any concerns about that? Do we have consensus for that? Is that right, Mr. Spence?
I believe that’s what we were working on is that it’s the stuff that we don’t use in this
And the other language is just some clarification
particular community plan.
language about, you know, a new land use designation, Mixed-Use Residential which
we had testimony or comments on, and specifying that these community plan
designations are for the Lanai Community Plan, other community plans may include
additional land use designations. Do we have consensus on Exhibit “G” including
removing, you know, we voted on removing the community plan land use designations
are not regulatory unless required by law. Do we have consensus on the rest? Any
objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICE NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, hearing no objections Ill mark it as consensus.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: That’s all right, well get through this. The community wants to...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

.

.

.(inaudthle)...

CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you. And I just want just to be
clear that the community’s comfortable with this, not so much us. You know if they’re
comfortable then we can be comfortable. You’re asking us and I’m okay with it but I
hope they’re okay with it and I’m not hearing any
--

CHAIR COUCH: Good point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --objections. But I’d like to hear, are you comfortable with
this language that’s in the Exhibit “G”?
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CHAIR COUCH: I thought I had gotten some acknowledgement, but just by looking at what’s
left of the audience, I think we’re okay, I don’t see any objections, strong objections.
Okay. Thank you. Exhibit “F”. We’re going backwards just to confuse Mr. Molina.
Appendix 5.1, Historic and Cultural Resources. We added some language that says
the text below is a partial record of the implementing actions found on Pages 47 and
48 of the 1998 Lanai community Plan. The following is retained for historical
purposes and does not have the force and effect of law. Again, this is about historic
and cultural, historic purposes from the old, the existing community plan.
Mr. Spence, can you explain a little bit why we have that language there?

MR. SPENCE: Because this is, the language is in there because it’s, the following list.. .well
there’s two reasons. One, it’s not a comprehensive list of the historic resources. And
one, you wouldn’t want to have a comprehensive list, well, I don’t think you can
because you’re always discovering something new. But also, this is similar to, it’s
retained from the previous community plan as part of the record of what was there.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members of the community, any concerns with adding that
language to this appendix? Okay. And, you know, members of the community,
welcome to our Committee meeting status quo here. We go through this in Council
Chambers all the time, it can seem kind of drudgery but it’s very important, and I’m,
really appreciate you guys hanging here and contributing to our discussion. Thank
you. All right. So without any objection, well accept the language in Exhibit “F”.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: And I saw some assent from the community. So hearing no objections, well
add the language in Exhibit “F”. And going backwards to Exhibit “E” as in echo,
which basically refers to Page 10-3 of the Lanai Community Plan. We added... and
again, this was at a request of the community, we added a couple of paragraphs, and
we discussed this in the last meeting but I just wanted to refer to that. Mr. Molina, do
you want to go with what we did here?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This was actually identified in Staff review. These are
some of the requirements of 2.80B that we felt weren’t clearly called out in the plan,
and so this language is to clarify that these areas are being addressed in this update
of the plan. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And so, yeah, Staff did notice that there are some requirements of
2.80B. Let me read for those of you that don’t have this language, a new section is
going to be called Streetscape and Landscaping Principles, and the text says
Section 2.80B.070(E)(15), the Maui County Code, requires the community plan to
contain a “list of streetscape and landscaping principles and desired streetscape and
landscaping improvements.” The Lanai City Country Town Business District Design
Guidelines and Standards 2011 provides guidelines and standards for streetscape,
landscaping, and planting within the Lanai City B-CT District that can be also applied
in areas, to areas outside the B-CT District. The streetscape and landscaping
-
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principles of this community plan shall be the streetscape, landscaping, and planting
guidelines and standards of the Lanai City Country Town Business District Design
Guidelines and Standards 2011, and any of its subsequent updates. Streetscape and
landscaping improvements typically occur with new development or redevelopment.
Therefore, the policies and actions within the charter, the chapter are intended to
provide general guidance on the streetscape and landscaping improvements desired by
the community. That’s the first thing. There is another section on Urban and Rural
Design Principles, but I want to discuss that first with the Committee and the
community. Any concerns with that? I want to commend Mr. Molina for finding this
language and finding the requirement in 2.803. So thank you, Mr. Molina. I know
there are some concerns about Country Town Business District Design Guidelines and
Standards 2011, but this also talks about any subsequent updates. Mr. Hokama,
being the the representative of the community and I know you have some knowledge of
this document, so any concerns there?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would ask Planning if their intent was on this streetscape
principles that it would only be on public right-of-ways or is it something that also
entails private property? The landscaping, streetscaping principles, this is only on
public rights-of-ways? This would not in any way impact private property owners
along roads and streets?
MR. SPENCE: The intent of this is to maintain the rural character of the streets here in
Lanai City.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

MR. SPENCE: And,. .yeah, and new development, and that’s what I was more referring to. I
guess I’m not understanding what the concern is.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. Is this going to apply to private property lands also?
MR. SPENCE: If somebody was developing something.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
normal rights-of-ways?

Other than that we’re just talking about rights-of-ways,

MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Public access areas, public easements. I only bring this up
because even like let’s take our new subdivision south of the city, Subdivision Code
required trees
--
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MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --certain type of trees.
how many people cut down the trees?

You know how many trees got left,

MR. SPENCE: Probably none. Probably the deer rubbed against ‘em and killed ‘em all.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Let’s be real, yeah. Two-legged deers, yes, we have those on
Lanai too.
MR. SPENCE: Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, with saws. So what good is landscaping principles if
the individual property owner is going to cut it down anyway because of the rubbish or
a nuisance or impacting my electrical lines or my cable TV lines?
MR. SPENCE: No, this is really... and thank you for explaining what you’re referring to. The
hope is for new development that we develop the streets much the same as what we
have here in Lanai City. For new development, you would have hopefully smaller
streets, less formal character than curbs, gutter, sidewalks, those kinds of things. I’m
not sure, I mean, you know, I know our Subdivision Code requires street trees and
those kinds of things. People cut them down, there’s not a whole lot we can about
that, unless we catch them and, you know, we could... I think that kind of thing falls
underneath Planning Department but unless we watch somebody cut a tree down
there’s not a whole lot we can do. It’s an enforcement issue, that’s not a streetscape
issue so much.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, my thing is if we put what people want and then we help
maintain it then they won’t cut it down if we plant the right things. You know but
part of this comes to my question, okay, we had a testifier that says we want our roads
and whatnot to reflect who we are as Lanai.
MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And yet there’s another component in the plan that says
support complete streets, sidewalks, gutters, and everything else. So my thing is we
need to look at why we’re putting inconsistent language in different parts of the plan.
Okay. And when you talk about rural Lanai, what era? Now? You want to talk about
Bloomfield Brown era when there was all picket fences and akulikuli in front of the
fence and everything was neat trimmed? This whole park was fenced. I mean what
are we talking about? What era for this character we want to maintain?
MR. SPENCE: Well, I would imagine
adoption of this plan. You have
and they’re characterized much
regular subdivision streets that

it would be the character that we have as of the
a number of different street sizes within Lanai City
differently than what we would on Maui and the
some of you’ve experienced. And those don’t, you
-
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know, those kinds of subdivision standards, my opinion is that they should not apply
here. I have talked with Director Goode from Public Works and lie’s sort of of the
same opinion. In certain cases because you have different, you have a number of
different streets here, I mean certainly sidewalks would not be appropriate on some or
bike lanes on all of them or something like, but on some, those things are perfectly
appropriate. So it’s just a matter of going through and, you know, you’re going to
develop those standards. And that, those, developing those standards are going to be
with the input from the community.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So my understanding from this proposed language is
the current B-CT is the current standard?
MR. SPENCE: That’s the current standard.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And as you know those B-CT guidelines have, long overdue for changing.
May or may not involve the streetscape stuff.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Staff just wants to point out that these B-CT
guidelines are required for those properties within the B-CT District, subject to the
provisions of the B-CT zoning. Outside the B-CT, these guide, I mean it’s up to the, at
the time of entitlement whether they would impose to align with the B-CT guidelines or
not. And so at this point, those were the only set of streetscaping, landscaping related
guidelines that were available and they seemed appropriate to reference as to fulfill the
requirements of 2.80B for the purposes of this plan. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, I’m going to ask the community if they have concerns with
this language. I see shaking of heads, no concerns. Okay. Members, without
objection, I would like to add that one section, the Streetscape and Landscaping
Principles to, I want, I just would like consensus on adding that. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Seeing none, okay. The next section says Urban and Rural Design
Principles. Again, Section 2.80B.070(E)(6), of the Maui County Code, requires the
community plan to contain a “statement of urban and/or rural design principles and
objectives for the community plan area.” Figure 10.1, Urban and Rural Design
Principles, fulfills this requirement by identifying the key concepts that affect the
character of Lanai. These principles apply to the entire island and address design
features such as streets, public spaces, building orientation, and parking. The goals,
policies, and actions in this chapter provide direction for implementing the Urban and
Rural Design Principles. Mr. Molina, can you discuss that a little bit?
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MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. In the plan, there is a table identified with urban and
rural design guidelines; however, there wasn’t any prefacing language to introduce
the, those guidelines and their function or form. And so this was just to provide a bit
of direction on the purpose for those design guidelines and to make the connection of
the 2.80B requirement for those guidelines. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, I point your attention to Page 10-2 and 10-3 where
Table 10. 1 is listed, figure 10.1 is listed, and Mr. Molina quite rightly says it’s not, it’s
there but it doesn’t, nobody says why it’s there so we put that language in there.
Members of the community, any concerns with that? No? I get a bunch of shaking
heads. Mr. McOmber, I haven’t heard from you very much. You okay with that?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible).,.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members, without any objection, I would like to add that
language.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Consensus on that. Okay. We’re going down to Exhibit “D” as in dog. It
refers to Page 9-11 and we talked a little bit, Mr. Hokama brought it up. We talked a
little bit, it says No. 10, ensure all lands are zoned and zoning standards are
consistent with community plan policies and land use designations as shown on
Maps 9.4 through 9.8. And then No. 11 was added to ensure the boundaries of
community plan land use designations are aligned with the boundaries of the
applicable State land use districts. And Mr. Spence talked about that a little bit. On
those two items is everybody okay in the community on that? Or consensus on the
community on that? I know we have other items here that we’re going to deal with,
but those two items, No. 10 and 11 on Exhibit “D”, any concerns with that?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Could you repeat, please? Could you repeat it, please?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. No. 11 says ensure the boundaries of community plan land use
designations are aligned with the boundaries of the applicable State land use districts.
That’s where the State says this is Urban and they draw their line, we have our line,
we just gonna want to make sure that they’re the same lines in this map. And the
other one, ten, basically says ensure all lands are zoned and zoning standards are
consistent with community plan policies and--and then the new language is--land use
designations as shown on Maps 9.4 and 9.8. So that’s basically saying you gotta
follow what’s on the maps, not necessarily exact lines, but this area is going to be
mixed residential or mixed use, this area is going to be single family, this area is going
to be whatever. That’s what those two pieces are saying. Go ahead, come on up.
MS. GREEN: Is it on?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
-
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MS. GREEN: Caron Green. I’m not quite sure if this fits in here or not, but when we were
going through the community plan, we had the State designation maps and we had
ours, and oftentimes they were not the same. And a good point is on the East Side of
the island, they had a whole bunch of land that was, could be for commercial
development like hotels which in our plan was not like that. Does that come into
figuring here on what you’re talking about or is that completely different? Because we
did have quite a large discussion about bringing the two into agreement. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. When the.. .yes, we have quite a land use system
with multiple layers and they all don’t always agree. In many cases on the island of
Lanai, we have matching State and community plan and County zoning, and, you
know, those things are already pretty fme. The, really the discrepancies with State
land use are not between... I’m trying to think of a good way to say this, they’re not
between State and our zoning because you need to be consistent with State in order to
do the zoning. But we have designations that certainly don’t match the State, you
know, there’s quite a few of those. But what the inconsistent map designations are
saying is that in the future, we will go and we will rezone, well go change the State
mean we as a community but, you know,
district and well go change the, and I
with the application of the landowner, et cetera. You know you have to go, before you
can get zoning you have to change the State to whatever the appropriate designation
is, and then, you know, that matches the community plan and then ultimately the
zoning. So you gotta match all those things up before you can do anything.
CHAIR COUCH: But I think this talks about if there’s a difference between our line and their
line, I think that’s what Ms. Green was talking about. Is that right?
MS. GREEN: No, no, it’s beyond that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. The other one where the differences are small, you know, we want to
match those, so there’s
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: --you know, you don’t want to go through EA and

--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SPENCE: --district boundary amendment and all that stuff for something that’s like
ten-feet wide
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
-
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MR. SPENCE: --or five feet wide. You want to be able to say, you know

--

CHAIR COUCH: They match.
MR. SPENCE: --we’ll go match those.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, mister. Yeah, just to clarify the intent, it was specifically for the
boundaries, not necessarily that the designations be changed to match one or the
other but that the boundaries align so that when we’re talking to a certain parcel that
we’re talking about the same parcel. And that we don’t have these kinds of strips of
undetermined that crop up.

CHAIR COUCH: Right. Ms. deJefley, come on up.
MS. deJETLEY: Alberta deJetley. I have a question. So if the land use maps of the State
and the County are different, who takes precedence? Because we have an issue where
we have park.. .when we were working on the community plan, we looked at the
entryway into Lanai City as a gateway park into our city, and then later the
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands came in and said oh, no, no, that’s our property
and we are designating it commercial because we want commercial space there. Well,
we’re looking at it and saying well this is the entryway into our community, we on
Lanai would like to see it as a park. So who takes precedence on this? Whose zoning
will prevail? And do we have any say in what will happen to a certain piece of
property?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence, and then I’m probably going to go to Ms. Oana.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, I’m sure it will. Mr. Chairman, we would like to think that our
community plans take precedence; however, there’s a whole other set of, set of laws
that apply to Department of Hawaiian Home Lands, and some of them we agree with,
some of them we don’t. But that’s above my pay grade, so I should probably let
Jennifer comment on that. In other words, before, it’s not a matter of State districts or
County zoning, it’s really a matter of other laws.
MS. OANA: Yeah, I’m sorry, I can’t comment on DHHL, but, you know, and maybe the
Director could, maybe the Department can confirm this. But it would probably start
with the property owner, what the property owner wants to do with that and whether
he can go in for a change, an amendment of the community plan or a Change in
Zoning, if their zoning isn’t already allows the, what they want.
MS. deJETLEY: All right. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. And I’ll give Mr. Hokama the mic for a second but in a second. You
know we’re setting a community plan, we can set what we as a community would like,
and then we as a Council would like. They would still, whoever it is, whether it’s
DHHL or Pulama Lanai or Ms. Green with their land, they, if they want to change the
It’s my
zoning and change the use of that land, they have to come to us.
understanding...
MS. deJETLEY: Regardless, so you’re saying that regardless of the agency, it could be a
Federal agency that owns the property, they still have to abide by the County laws
--

CHAIR COUCH: That’s my understanding.
MS. deJETLEY: --and come back to the Planning Commission?
CHAIR COUCH: Planning Commission and then the Council.
MS. deJETLEY: Planning, County, and the Lanai Planning Commission, right?
CHAIR COUCH: That’s my understanding as well. And, Ms. Oana, is that right?
MS. OANA: I don’t know anything different.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. deJETLEY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say to our community a couple of things. Historically
for those of you that remember, the Land Use Commission gave a ten-acre parcel and
that was basically to DLNR for community-wide, island-wide benefit, okay. We have
no control over the State screwing up and then making a transfer to Hawaiian Homes
to settle a Hawaiian Homes issue with State government. Well, Hawaiian Homes is
asking to only take care their departmental and beneficiary needs. That is not the
agreement of the ten acres that the Commission gave this community, so I really don’t
care what the Hawaiian Homes Commission is asking us to designate. I’m going to
support what is for the island’s benefit, not the Department’s benefit. If they don’t
want to be part of this community, so be it, they can leave, because they still owe this
County lots of money for not paying their bills to your County. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just to be clear on this, I would like to request a letter be
sent and get confirmation as far as where the jurisdictions all lie in this respect,
especially in the areas of DHHL, DLNR, you know, all these different entities that we
have to deal with. I would like to have clarification who has the jurisdiction, and even
in the areas of zoning and all that. Because we have been told differently, they’ve
come to us, and we’ve had real challenges. Let’s fmd out where it all lies so that the
-
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communities understand. This is this one community but we’ve got eight more to go
and this is going to come up time in and time out, and let’s get it right early in the
game so we don’t have continually sit here and discuss this matter.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. And Staff is noting that, that we would like a
letter I’m guessing from Corporation Counsel, an official opinion, saying if we, if the
landowner is the State but we as a community say this is what we want in the
community plan and then subsequently Council and Planning Commission zoning,
Change in Zoning, they have to go through us. I’m pretty sure they have to go through
us regardless, but well get that clarified in writing. Thank you. Mr. Gima, come on
up.
MR. GIMA: Butch Gima. Getting back to your exhibit, I don’t have a copy, but I understood
that you’re keeping policy No. 10 as is. You read a new policy No. 11. My question is
what happened to the old 11? Did you guys get rid of that or...
CHAIR COUCH: No, no. Just those two right now, 11 will become 12 and 12 will become 13,
and I know Ms. dela Cruz I believe had a question on which is now 13.
MR. GIMA: It was Sally Kaye that brought up.

.

.

(inaudible),..

CHAIR COUCH: Oh, Sally Kaye. I’m sorry. Sally Kaye.
MR. GIMA: Yeah. Okay. So the, No. 11 stays in?
CHAIR COUCH: Correct, it becomes

--

MR. GIMA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --No. 12.
MR. GIMA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Proposed 11 stays in, correct. And the old 11 changes to No. 12. So now
that we’ve got that discussion done, just on the existing change in No. 10 and then the
new 11, do we have consensus from the community? We’re okay with that? And,
Members, do we have consensus on that?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So consensus. Now there was a question on which is now No. 13
that reads support adjustments to the Manele and Koele project district zoning
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standards and development standards to facilitate project build-out. I’m not sure, I
seem to recall that was a request and I may be wrong, Mr. Hokarna, but I think that
was a request by you to put that in there. But no, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I want it out.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Molina, do you remember where that came from?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That was a proposal from the Department noted on
their list of proposed revisions dated January, I believe it’s 21, 2015. It’s the list that
the Committee first began its review of the plan with, we walked through.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. $pence.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I don’t recall exactly where this came from. If you left, if you
put a period after support amendments [sic] to Manele and Koele project district
zoning standards and development standards, period. You know I know from time to
time the, I mean we do this a lot in your Committee where we make adjustments to all
our zoning districts, and the project districts sometimes they need, you know, some
changes. If I understand the... and maybe I’m not understanding the objection, but
perhaps it’s the latter part of that sentence where it says to facilitate project build-out.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: I mean it implies something and that’s not intentional to imply.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I know Ms. Kaye had questions but I don’t see her here.
Mr. Hokama has concerns about this. Mr. Hokama.

I know

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just want it out. I don’t have a problem considering
amendments but I’ll decide whether to support it or not.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay. Everybody okay with removing that? Any... obviously we
heard from one member of the community, everybody else in the community okay with
us removing that? Okay. So I see consensus on removing that. Removing. And if
That’s
Okay.
things come up then weli consider ‘em when the time comes.
Exhibit “D”. Now we’re going down to Exhibit “C”. We’re getting close to the finish.
Well we started in the big one. Mi right. So Exhibit “C” starts on Page 9-3 and it
removes some language. It says the desired sequence would be to provide housing
near Lanai City to meet the current shortage, then to develop areas that provide
economic diversity. And then also the Lanai CPAC predicted [sic] their decisions on
the availability of significant additional water sources for the future development
proposals. Mister... and then we added some other stuff, I think it’s combined. But,
Mr. Molina, can you talk about this one again, please.
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MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Again, this is to address 2.80B requirements. In the
first new paragraph, there’s a requirement for a statement of the social, economic, and
environmental effects of development. So this was to expand on what those impacts
or these effects might be. The second part is the sequence of development, also a
2.80B requirement, and so that sentence about the predication on the availability of
water was folded into here, because it lends itself to the sequence of development, you
know, where the first sequence would be to expand water sources.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So essentially we changed two sentences to two paragraphs, three
paragraphs. And let me just read them for the people who don’t have the language in
front of them. Basically we took out the section that or the sentences that says the
desired sequence would be to provide housing near Lanai city to meet the current
shortage, then to develop areas to provide economic diversity. Also we took out the
Lanai CPAC predicted, predicated their decisions on the availability of significant
additional water sources for the future development proposals. We changed all, those
two sentences to these following paragraphs. Section 2.8OB.070(E)(2), Maui County
Code, requires the community plan to include a statement of the social, economic, and
environmental effects of development. The general intent of the development proposed
for Lanai is to diversify the island’s economy. Future development is anticipated to
create more business and job opportunities with, both within and outside the tourism
industry. The social effects of such development depend on how the community
responds to the changes associated with growth, such as a larger, more diverse
population and an increased demand for social services. The environmental effect of
paramount is, the environmental effect of paramount concern to the community is the
Existed, existing
increased consumption of already limited water resources.
and address the
describe
will
further
review
processes
development
permitting and
specific social, economic, and environmental effects of development. In addition,
Figure 9.1, Land Use Planning Principles and Standards, provides the general
guidance for ensuring new development beneficially, provide guidance for ensuring
Sequence of
new development beneficially affects the community plan area.
Lanai’s
Pulama
support
Development. The Lanai CPAC predicated its decision to
development proposals on this availability of significant additional water resources.
The desired sequence of future development, as required by Chapter 2.80, Maui
County Code, is 1) the expansion of water sources, which may occur concurrently with
the permitting of proposed developments; 2) improvements to existing resort
developments to strengthen their economic viability; 3) construction of housing near
Lanai City to address the current housing shortage: and 4) development of new areas
that provide for economic diversity; provided that proposed developments may proceed
concurrently. It’s a lot but I think it specifies pretty exactly how things go and the fact
that water’s gotta be done first or at the same time as any development. Is that how
you read it, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Could you repeat that, Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: What, the whole thing?
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MR. SPENCE: No, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: No. This basically is saying that you gotta do water first and then, or at
least concurrently with improvements to existing resort developments and then
construction of housing near Lanai City and development of new areas in that order.
MR. SPENCE: I mean you could term it that way. I would say however that, I mean one of
the requirements of, well, of the Land Use Commission but also of, for new
development but also for Changes in Zoning you’re required to do a lot of these things
already, describe where your water is going to come from. I mean you would.. .water
resources. Your economic viability, affordable housing, all those things, those all
come as a normal part of a Change in Zoning. But if, I mean this is really a
Committee decision to include these or not.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hokama, any comments on the language as proposed?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Nope, the water first, development second.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Gima, come on up. And you say you don’t have a copy of this?
Do you have extra copies, please, Staff?
MR. GIMA: I think that was a, I mean that’s a very progressive stance and.. .no, I don’t need
to read it, and I think it would be helpful to say very succinctly, land follows water,
which is currently inconsistent with the State Water Code, the State Water Code has
been trying to move in that direction. So thank you for being progressive and putting
this in as such. But to make it more understandable, you might want to include the
intent of these two paragraphs is land follows water, because currently it’s water
follows land right now despite what you guys did with the “Show Me the Water” Bill.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I’m not sure if that, I mean that’s kind of a broad statement. Is that

something that can be done?
MS. OANA: The statement land follows water?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. I’m not quite sure what that means.
MS. OANA: I think the way it’s written is good. Number one, the expansion of water sources,
the availability. You can add the availability as well.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. dela Cruz,
MS. dela CRUZ: Deborah dela Cruz. I would request that you remove the language that says
to support Pulama Lanai’s development proposals and leave the original sentence in as
is. Because, you know, water affected all our, the decisions on water affected all our
decisions, not just on Pularna’s development.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: So you want to leave the Lanai CPAC predicted [sic] their decisions on

--

MS. dela CRUZ: Predicated, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: --availability of significant water?
MS. dela CRUZ: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: We do. Oh, I see, to remove the Pulama Lanai development proposals.
Okay. So it should say the Lanai CPAC predicted their decisions on the availability...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Predicated.
CHAIR COUCH: Predicated, yeah. Yes, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Staff would just like to point out we are in Chapter 9,
Land Use, and so the reason it was specific to development proposals is because this
chapter is related to development proposals. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: So what’s wrong with the initial or the old sentence, the Lanai CPAC
predicated their decisions on the availability of significant additional water sources for
future development proposals, and then continue on with the desired sequence of.
That’s what you’re asking, Ms. dela Cruz?
MS. dela CRUZ: Yes.
MR. MOLINA: Yeah. Whatever the body decides, but just wanted to point out that’s why the,
that specific language to development was, is included is because this is the
development chapter. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can support that. .(inaudibte)... I can support that. In
other words, put the original language in and take that Pulama. (inaudible)...
.

.

CHAIR COUCH: So replace the

.

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --sentence the Lanai

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --CPAC predicated its decisions to support Pulama Lanai’s development
proposals on the availability of significant additional water sources, and change it to
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the original, the Lanai CPAC predicated their decisions on the availability of significant
additional water sources for the future development proposals.
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Yep. I like that.
CHAIR COUCH: So all future development. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. dela CRUZ: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’d recommend that change.
CHAIR COUCH: Any objections to that, Members? Okay. So well take out that one
sentence of the new sentence, but all that other stuff we’ll leave in, and well leave in
that sentence. Okay. Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama, any concerns about that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. That’s essentially Exhibit “E”. ,“C”, “C”. Okay. Down to “B”.
“B” is on, talks about Page 7-21, and Strategy No. 7, the old language is the
construction access road in and out of Manele needs to be maintained in order to
serve as a secondary and emergency access road by the end of 2014. Well, it’s now
the middle of 2015. The language has been suggested to be changed to explore
options to provide alternative access in and out of Manele during emergencies,
including utilizing the construction access road. Any concerns with that, community?
Seeing shaking of heads, okay, good. Members, any concerns with that?
.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Nope.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Sorry? Who? What?
MR. LEE: The road... do I need to say my name?

CHAIR COUCH: Yep. Come on up.
MR. LEE: Christopher Lee. The road that you’re speaking of I believe is controlled by
Pulama probably because they’re doing construction on it. So if it’s going to be open,
it needs to be open like all the time and not controlled by them.
CHAIR COUCH: This right now is talking about emergencies.

-

56

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2015

MR. LEE: If there’s an emergency right now, how are you going to get down the road?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say if we.. .right now, I would expect our Police
Department to work on a protocol agreement with the landowner on if it’s gated does
the Department hold a spare key to access the locked gate or we just bring our
firefighters with our bolt cutters and cut the chain and enter. There’s ways to get
protocols access with the cooperation of the landowner during emergencies, and that
should be once agreed upon, well notified within the community so we all
understand
--

MR. LEE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --what happens.
MR. LEE: Okay.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. So.. .yes?
MS. GREEN: Caron Green again. I live down at Manele and we had a fire a number of years
ago, and you need to not just have vehicles get down but sometimes the residents
down there have to get up. So it’s not just making it so you can get through the gates
from the top, it has to be...
CHAIR COUCH: Right. This says provide alternate access in and out of Manele. So, okay?
Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. Number A, Exhibit “A”. That refers to Page 5-3. First off,
5-3. Under Existing Conditions, immediately we’re going to start, the suggested
language is to add that the Lanai community is actively involved in the protection and
restoration of the cultural and historic resources. Appendix 5.1 provides a partial
record of the cultural and historic sites and protection actions that were identified
during the 199$ community plan process. The reason we put that in there is to point
out that we have an Appendix 5.1 and what it’s there for. Any concerns with that,
Members? Members of the community? Seeing no objection, we have consensus on
this.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Continuing on to Page 5-4, adding right, starting at Line 4 we’re
going to add Section 2.$OB.070(E)(9), Maui County Code, requires the community plan
to contain
a list of scenic sites and resources.” This chapter contains policies and
actions that focus efforts to complete the inventory and rating of Lanai’s scenic
resources. As it mentions here, Section 2.$OB requires a list of scenic sites and
resources and this chapter is containing the policies and actions that focus the efforts
“. . .
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to complete this inventory and rating of the scenic resources. Any concerns with that
from the community? Yes, Ms. deJetley.
MS. deJETLEY: Alberta deJetley. You’re probably already familiar with the different tour
It’s not
books on Maui on hidden Hawaiian places, hidden places on Maui.
necessarily a good idea to publish all of the historical sites on this island because we
have no way of protecting them. If people who are visiting Lanai don’t know about
them and don’t know how to access them, that in itself is protection. So if you are
creating a list, who’s going to have access to that list? You need to figure out a way to
protect these sites so that they’re not damaged and destroyed.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Although I agree with you, Alberta, the problem comes up
is if we don’t actually know and list, then how can we protect something? I mean I
understand it’s a dual-edged sword because if you list it somebody can come and say
oh, wow, I want to go there; however, on the other side of the coin and Mr. Hokama
agree, if we don’t have a list then how do we know? I don’t know if you have a
comment, Mr. Hokama, but that’s one of the problems right now is how do we list and
protect almost in the same token, yeah. But I, you know, I yield to you, Mr. Hokama,
if you have any ideas. But again, we need to know where they are because we need to
protect them, and if they’re not listed, how do we protect? Mr. Hokama, if you don’t
mind, please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if you would allow?

CHAIR COUCH:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. One thing our community has is a Cultural
Resource Committee of interested residents. And I would task them to come up with
recommendations on how we would protect our treasured resources. I can tell you
with the late Sol Kaopuiki, Gary Onuma and I when I worked for Koele Corporation,
we documented, we notified Bishop Museum of certain important things but then we
re-hid it. Because one, a lot of Lanai treasures seem to get off the island and never
come home, whether it’s Bishop Museum or private collectors. The kupuna advised
us that we were shown a treasure for a specific reason, keep the treasure where it is,
document it, and that’s what we did. So whatever we found in the various parts of the
island we have documented, it should be in the company’s possession and we then
reburied where it is protected by the island.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, ‘cause not all the company knows where it’s at, there’s a
few of us that know where it’s at, certain key historical I would say cultural treasures.
But I would defer to our community. I think Ms. deJeiley brings up a good point, but I
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think it’s the community responsibility to come up with a protection and restoration
plan for island treasures.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For this language what would you recommend? You know
put down that the community would be the, charged...
COUNCILMEM3ER HOKAMA: I would say...
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEM3ER HOKAMA: I would say one of the implementation actions would be to
designate the Lanai Resources Committee to take that, get that responsibility to
recommend to Council or Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Chair, with your permission could we enter
that? And, cause I like that idea, I think I agree. I mean I don’t know what the other
Members but I like that idea.
CHAIR COUCH: I do too, but let me find out from the Department.
MR. SPENCE: Sorry, Mr. Chairman, are we reading this section?
included a list of scenic

I believe Mr. Molina

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
MR. SPENCE: --sites and resources.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SPENCE: I think of scenic not so much as...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Historic.
MR. $PENCE: If you want to add historic, that’s fine, it’s, I believe that’s covered other,
elsewhere in the plan, but this particular one is, this is a requirement of 2.803, and
I’m sure Mr. Molina is going to jump in here.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Molina. Oh, I’m sorry.
MR. SPENCE: Requires the community plan to contain a list of scenic sites and resources.
Scenic modifies both sites and resources, so this is different than cultural.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SPENCE: We were talking about protecting scenic views, those kinds of things. I mean
the, and the view, you go down to Kaumalapau, the view down there is beautiful.
-
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You’re protecting those kinds of things, not necessarily.. .the cultural things are
covered
--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right, okay.
MR. SPENCE: --elsewhere.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And also extremely important.
Then I would say to Mr. Victorino’s question,
Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Mr. Chairman, I mean looking out here, there’s maybe four of us that still remember
all the Hawaii Visitor’s Bureau warrior signs all over this island. Whether it was to go
Cavendish, Kaunolu, you know, I mean it’s already on an H3V inventory of all the
places they put their warrior signs up for scenic sites so we have a list already.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The plan already includes actions relating to cultural
protection, 5.02, develop a comprehensive cultural resource protection plan for Lanai.
And yeah, just to further clarify, this, the amendment the body is considering is
specific to the scenic component of 2.803, and so this language was just to kind of
pull that section out and highlight it as a specific requirement of the County Code.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So an example, yeah, scenic area but also cultural area is
what Lanalans call Garden of the Gods. So are we going to smith words and say that’s
cultural or scenic or cultural scenic?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, the intent was just to clarify that 2.803 requires
a list of scenic sites. The previous sentence states for Lanai a partial photo inventory
of scenic resources was conducted and mapped, but not rated for resource values. So
it was to expand on that thought that a list has been started and that the actions in
this plan will to be, to complete that effort as they relate to scenic resources. Thank
you.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Ms. dela Cruz, thank you.
MS. dela CRUZ: Hi. Deborah dela Cruz. On Page 3-7, Item 3.09, you deleted the item that
says complete County inventory of scenic value lands to identify scenic resources.
Combined and map scenic resources with State’s highest priority ecological areas to
identifi areas for protection. So how are.. ,was this language placed elsewhere?
CHAIR COUCH: I think it’s been switched over to over here. Now there’s
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MS. dela CRUZ: I thought you were just...
CHAIR COUCH: --some language that you were talking about that isn’t in here, so can you,
it was 3.-what?
It was deleted and you put in review the SMA

MS. dela CRUZ: On Page 3-7, Item 3.09.
boundary, yada, yada.
CHAIR COUCH: It was 3-7, 3.09.
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Molina.

MR. MOLINA: Yes, I believe that was removed because in Chapter 5, Action 5.13, complete
visual inventory and analysis of key scenic corridors and viewsheds. Develop best
management practices for development to protect identified priority view corridors or
viewsheds. Provide education on Lanai scenic best management practices.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Members, any concerns about this? Department?
Any, consensus on that one?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Consensus. Okay. Right now that’s what my Staff has come up, the
Committee Staff has come up with as their list of changes. So what we’ve done is
we’ve gone through here and we’ll get to the community’s concerns in just a second,
there’s a couple other concerns but not involved here. So what I’ve done is I’ve
submitted this amendment summary form and we’ve amended the amendment
summary form by consensus or by a vote. So now I would like to entertain a motion
to revise the document entitled Lanai Community Plan, Maui County General Plan
2030, Chapter 5, Cultural, Historic, and Scenic Resources by inserting., .well...
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. MOLINA: I don’t, I would just point out I don’t think that’s necessary because the way
CHAIR COUCH: Because got the consensus.
MR. MOLINA: --we’ve progressed through this plan with consensus action and we...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. If you’re fine with that...
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MR. MOLINA: And Staff has noted the consensus actions and the changes that they had

--

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha. Okay.
MR. MOLINA: --that’s been discussed.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s good. If we don’t need to do that, I’m fine with that too. So now we
have some concerns that were brought up in testimony today. Have we addressed
most of those concerns for you guys? I know, I think we got most of those.
Mr. Hokarna.
I’d like to bring up under
Thank you, Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Appendix 3.2, Members, under the Lanai Forest and Watershed Partnership. I believe
under point No. 2 the current or more appropriate name of the group is called Kupaa
No Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: And where is this again?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This would be under Appendix 3.2 under the Lanai Forest
and Watershed Partnership, Mr. Chairman. My understanding is we need to update it
to be more accurate. So under number two under the partnership listing...
CHAIR COUCH:

.

.

.(inaudible).

.

3.2.

.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Which one?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It would be the Kupaa No Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: Instead of?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Let’s see. Instead of Hui Malama Pono 0 Lanai would be
Kupaa No Lanai. And then the community has told me that number four, instead of
Department of Water Supply, it should be the Mayor’s Office. I don’t know where that
came from but that was a request made to me, Mr. Chairman, that number four be
County of Maui, Mayor’s Office. And the only reason I can say that is because
Mr. Taylor has continually said that the County Department of Water has no say or
jurisdiction over the Lanai watershed and Lanai Water Company.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

.

.

.(inaudibte)...

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I mean that’s what he keeps telling us, right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.

.

.

.(inaudible)... Yeah, that’s a good correction.
And then one more, Mr. Chairman, that I was

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
asked for you to consider, please.
CHAIR COUCH: On this appendix?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, not on this area.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, let’s.

.

.

(inaudible)...

MR. SPENCE: Mister...
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Question.
Watershed...

Just this is the Appendix 3.2 about the Lanai forest and

CHAIR COUCH: List of partners.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. My recollection in discussion in Committee was that DLNR confirmed
that that partnership no longer exists.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don’t know, our community has documents.

.(inaudible).
MR. SPENCE:
question, not as a...
..

.

.

DLNR is saying it’s not. And I’m not, I’m bringing it up as a

Chairman?
My
Yeah, I get it.
Right, right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
understanding from our community is that they have agreement, executed agreements
that gives standing, and I would ask if you would send a letter, Mr. Chairman, to the
State department requesting whether an executed agreement is still valid with Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s okay but we lost Mr. Molina. You got that down? Okay. Pauline’s
got that down, Thank you. Without any objection, we’ll send that.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Now that was for the letter. The request from Mr. Hokama was to
change Hui Malama Pono 0 Lanai to Kupaa No Lanai and the Maui County
Department of Water Supply to Mayor’s Office. Any concerns with that, Members?
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well again we need the verification on the first one, right?
(inaudible).
CHAIR COUCH: Is it the first one? Or I thought the whole watershed partnership...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, that’s what.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: He’s talking about the whole watershed partnership.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, we’re just asking if.. .1 forget how long ago we asked DLNR does this
partnership still exist and DLNR responded to us that no, it does not.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: So who’s the partnership?
MR. SPENCE: I’m sorry?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Who is the partnership?
CHAIR COUCH: There isn’t one, that’s what he’s saying.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, I’m just asking if there is one.
CHAIR COUCH: Use your mic.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe Mr. Gima may, has some clarification he could share.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just want to know, you know, specifically, the County of
Maui, the Mayor, that’s easy, that, but the first one, what are we speaking towards?
You’re saying no partnership and you’re saying, mister.. .or the community is saying
there is a partnership. Is that what I’m hearing?
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. Well I...
CHAIR COUCH: A list of all these partners.
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Okay, all right.
MR. SPENCE: And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I would ask Mr. Gima if he would, if he could expound
on it
--

CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Gima.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --please.
MR. SPENCE: And, Mr. Chairman, I’m not saying

--

CHAIR COUCH: No, understood.
MR. SPENCE:

--.

.

.(inaudibte).,

.

DLNR.

CHAIR COUCH: DLNR.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: So we’ll get a letter to...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: DLNR.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, I would like it more, it’s going to be hard to say because if the
Committee, the community has an agreement, is there an exit clause by DLNR or a
termination clause?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair? Let’s hear from Mr. Gima first and then

--

CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Gima.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we can go on. Go ahead,
MR. GIMA: Butch Gima. Within the last year, Lanai Water Advisory Committee contacted all
the members of the partnership regarding their preference on, you know, what to do.
Majority of ‘em agreed to, that they wanted to get our meeting minutes for the Lanai
Water Advisory Committee.
There was no formal action taken to disband the
partnership, but at the same time, there has been no actual work done by the
partnership for years. So it’s kind of a moot point. I mean, and I mean if you really
want to get picky, I don’t think you can change the partners because they’re, that’s,
the original signatories are the ones that are the partners.
CHAIR COUCH: This whole list here? Well not, Pulama Lanai is not an original partner,
MR. GIMA: Well Castle and Cooke.

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Well I know, but...
MR. GIMA: Same smell.
CHAIR COUCH: Well yeah. But...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Mr. Chair, if I just may ask...
MR. GIMA: But it’s a moot point because the partnership’s not doing anything.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So...
MR. GIMA: But to answer your question, it hasn’t been formally disbanded.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So in other words, if I use the word limbo, that’s exactly
what it is? It’s nothing being done either way, disbanding or any action by the group?
MR. GIMA: Right. It’s been about four or five years since the partnership actually met here
on Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GIMA: No single entity has really stepped forward to take the lead in keeping the
partnership going.
CHAIR COUCH: I think it’s, with, if, with the Members’ okay, I think it would be prudent to
have Mr. Hokama kind of suss this out with the community on how they want to go
forward with this. If they haven’t done anything in five years, maybe it’s time to
reactivate it or figure out what it should consist of and then we can either get a new
agreement... and well do the letter to DLNR for sure then asking what’s the status and
how, if it’s disbanded, how did it get disbanded, under what process.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If I may ask, maybe having Pulama also address this, you
know, asking them what their take, and ‘cause I think they’ve been working on this. I
heard that they didn’t want our money, because they were going to take care of it on
their own accord. Remember? So
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, kind of.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
itself.

--if I may ask your permission to hear from the company

MR. MATSUMOTO: Kurt Matsumoto from Pulama Lanai. As Mr. Gima stated, there hasn’t
been any activity. So since the purchase of the island, there hasn’t been any activity
with the watershed partnership. So as far as factual reporting to the Committee,
that’s, I think that’s about all there is to say.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. What I’ve been hearing from the community
when you folks first took over was that, as Mr. Victorino eluded to was that thank you
for all your service thus far, we no longer need that, we’ll take care of it on our own.
So by you saying that since you’ve been involved, there hasn’t been no reporting or
action taken by the water, the partnerships, that could be true because you folks said
that there is no need for their partnership or service any longer because you have
others within your domain that will be overseeing and taking care of the watersheds
and, you know, ungulate control, bird protection, what have you. That’s what I was
told.
MR. MATSUMOTO: So as often is true, what you just stated is not something that I said or
So what we have said is that there’s
anybody else that works for me said.
responsibilities that in the past the previous landowner would cede to other people.
But that had nothing to do with the watershed partnership, it just so happened that
there were activities that were going on on Lanai Hale and these people were not part
of the watershed partnership. And when their agreements terminated, we didn’t
choose to renew them. So that whole conversation has no context with what we’re
discussing here right now. As far as what our intentions are up in the watershed,
yeah, we are expending quite a bit of resources up there, significantly more than has
been spent in the past, even cumulatively by the previous landowner. So there’s lots
of activities, there’s manpower. We just spent a lot of resources actually planting,
replanfing some native plants that were endangered and in cooperation with the US
fish and Wildlife Service. So those are just, that’s just one example.
CHAIR COUCH: Are you, I mean you just mentioned US Fish and Wildlife Service, are you
working with other entities and with the community, any of these entities that are on
here like Nature Conservancy or USDA--you did mention Fish and Wildlife--Water
Conservation District? Are you working with any of those guys or are they still
around? Well some of these obviously are but...
MR. MATSUMOTO: We are working with the US Fish and Wildlife Service. Some of you
might be familiar with, recently they announced the Maui district rule. Your familiar
with their endangered land designation, endangered species land designation, and so
we’re working with them on that issue and we’ve come to an agreement with them.
And we continue to work with them very closely. We have regular meetings with them
in fact, and they’re participating in development of an island-wide resource plan.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions? So, you know, Staff mentioned to
me that and I’ve noticed this too is that Appendix 3.2 refers to this partnership but,
list of partners but it’s not referenced anywhere in the rest of the document. It sounds
like the old partnership just kind of went away. We will get that DLNR confirmation if,
and find out how they did it and what authority they had to do that, and if that is the
case then I think it’s time to, again, I’ll ask Mr. Hokama if he’s up to the task of seeing
-
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what the community is looking for in working with the company, et cetera, to see if we
can either start up a new partnership or if we’re okay with what the community is
doing. Whatever the community wants, but I don’t think that’s something that we can
do in this meeting here right now. So are you willing to deal with that? Okay. And in
that case, members of the community, since this list is not referenced anywhere in the
document, it would be, you know, prudent to remove the list, but if you have concerns
about keeping the list in or keeping this list somewhere, we can discuss that. But as
far as a community plan, if that list isn’t mentioned anywhere, there’s no sense having
it. Any concerns with that? Okay, agreement with that? Okay. Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So consensus just to remove that, but, and kind of task, we’re going
to get the letter from DLNR and task Mr. Hokama with seeing what we can come up
with in the future. Okay. Members, any other questions or concern? And that
includes the folks out there. I know Mr. McOmber may have had some concerns.
Mr. Gima, Ms. dela Cruz, Ms. Green, anybody, the company. Ms. dela Cruz. Oh,
yeah, you’re...
MS. dela CRUZ:

.

.

.(inaudible,)...

CHAIR COUCH: Oh, here it is. Okay. Can, Members, we’ve been going for quite a long time,
are you up for a little bit of a break or you want to just try and see if we can power
through this?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, what do you expect to get out of that.

.

.(inaudthte)...

CHAIR COUCH: That’s why I want to take a look is have the Members, we can go through
the items on this list and discuss them quickly and see if we are interested in either
adding them or not. We kind of did some of them, right, Ms. dela Cruz. Can you come
on up and see if there’s any other ones that you are real adamant about and the
community is adamant about? That sounded like a dropped phone. And thank you
for this list, Ms. dela Crnz.
MS. dela CRUZ: Sorry we’re starting on it at 10:12.
CHAIR COUCH: Well we got, I think we got some of it done.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay. So the first one was the dedication, I don’t know if, I would think
that would be a no-brainer.
CHAIR COUCH: Any reason why it might have been taken out, Mr. Spence?
microphone here. And was it in the community, CPAC or the...
MS. dela CRUZ: It was in the Planning Commission version because
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CHAIR COUCH: Planning Commission version, okay.

MS. dela CRUZ: --the accident occurred after CPAC got done.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I’m not sure why it was taken out.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We did not take it out.

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

MR. SPENCE: Yeah. We...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: That’s my thought, we would not. I like the dedication.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Well I don’t know how it got out then. I don’t think, I don’t recall taking
that out either. Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That was just an oversight. I hadn’t acquired that, the
electronic copy of that page to include in the, in your proposal.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. MOLINA: But well request that from the Department and insert it into the final.
CHAIR COUCH: So basically well put that back in. Thank you for pointing that. Consensus
on that, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good. Thank you. Yeah, it was just an error.
MS. dela CRUZ: And then that sentence about the Lanai CPAC predicated their decisions on
the availability of significant and additional water sources, if you could add that to
Chapter 6, Economic Development. I’m not sure where, just someplace in there.
CHAIR COUCH: Well we put that in Chapter 5 I believe.
MS. dela CRUZ: It’s in seven and nine right now, but...
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, you would like to add it to five as well.
MS. dela CRUZ: No, to six.
CHAIR COUCH: Six. Chapter 6. Members, any concern about that? It’s basically restating
the language but under Economic Development. We try not to be redundant if at all
possible but...
-
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MS. dela CRUZ: I think that’s one item that we wanted redundancy. If you would put it in
every chapter I would be even happier,
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I understand, it’s the language about predicated their decisions
on the availability of significant water resources. So I’m fine with putting that into
Chapter 6. Members, any objection?

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay, consensus.
MS. dela CRUZ: The next item I think Mr. Molina

--

CHAIR COUCH: I’m sorry. I’m sorry.

MS. dela CRUZ: --clarified.
CHAIR COUCH: Community, I know this is your suggestion but does the community have
any concerns with that? Okay, good. Sorry. Go ahead.
MS. dela CRUZ: The next item Mr. Molina already clarified that it’s now in 5.13. The next
one, it’s talking about the original, let me just read this, original action item to develop
a state-of-the-art information and communications technology infrastructure was
changed to a policy to support the development, and this completely waters down
what we had requested. This is something that affects education, it affects the
Community Health Center’s ability to do telemedicine.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. We discussed, I remember the discussion on this one. This is
something that is a combination of private, public, and generally State issues. We’d
be happy to support it but I know our tax dollars are very limited and I’m not sure
that we have the, I think that’s the discussion that we talked about is that it’s a State
and private entity situation. I believe, Mr. Molina, do you remember that discussion?
I have it in my papers here somewhere. A lot of this stuff unfortunately when we have
support versus actually doing, it’s a situation where either the County is not either
able to do it or have the facilities to do it, but we would support any entity via helping
them with permitting process or whatever. I think that’s the reason we put support as
opposed to actually develop it, because we don’t have the capacity to do a
state-of-the-art telecommunications. Are you.. .or information and communications
technology infrastructure, we just, we don’t have that capacity at all as a County.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay. Page 10-7, Item 10.06. This is the part that talks about putting or
for everybody to follow the guidelines regarding roads and gutters, et cetera.
CHAIR COUCH: And that’s where we added that B-CT guidelines for the whole...
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MS. dela CRUZ: Okay. So it’s going to cover that?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah,
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay. Page 1 1-7, Item 1 1-15, I think has to do with the housing inventory
or some such.
CHAIR COUCH: Hang on. I don’t have 11-7. Item 11.15, determine the current community
housing needs and project future population growth and housing needs based on
plans for new development?
MS. dela CRUZ: Yes. The one you deleted, why are you deleting that?
CHAIR COUCH: Did we delete that, Mr. Molina? I don’t have that marked as deleted in my...
MS. dela CRUZ: This is deleted.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Molina.
MR. MOUNA: Ill have to get back to the Committee, fll do some research. Thank you.

MS. dela CRUZ: Page 12-3, Item 12.05, changes implementation of use of social media to
encourage, and I went on to say social media is what younger people as well as older
of course are using to stay in touch, we should be encouraging participation by
younger people as they are the very ones who will be most affected by County actions
such as this plan.
CHAIR COUCH:
I don’t, oh, implement the use of social media to improve public
communication.
MS. dela CRUZ: Yeah, it was changed.
CHAIR COUCH: You want us to say encourage the use?
MS. dela CRUZ: No, you said, you changed it from implementing to encourage.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Again, that would be the Mayor’s.. .yes. I’m sorry. Mr. Molina. I
believe we had that discussion, I’m going to have to remember what we said on that.
Oh, right here it says change the language to implement. We had the discussion,
gosh, I’d have to look at the minutes to see why we.. .1 believe again, the County can’t
really implement the use of... I mean we do when feasible. I believe we have a Council
social media page as well as a, a County page as well.
MS. dela CRUZ: Isn’t it about time the County moves up to 2015 or at least
CHAIR COUCH: Well, we have.
-
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MS. dela CRUZ: --you know 2010.
CHAIR COUCH: We do have the two pages, both Council.. .you gotta understand that the
Administration and, the Executive Branch and the Legislative Branch are two separate
branches so we have two separate IT departments and the whole nine yards.
MS. dela CRUZ: So cannot.

.

.(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: So we are, we have implemented our Facebook pages and I believe Council
at least does Twitter. Hopefully you guys are all following us. Some of these meetings
have been tweeted.
MS. dela CRUZ: Not me. Okay. Page 13-11, Item 4-12 which actually should be 4-11. This
is a priority one but timing is 2022 to 2035. I think this is to do with notifying people
on the east coast when there’s, east coast of Lanai when there’s an emergency, and it
seems that with climate change we are facing more national emergency, natural
emergency, this needs to be completed sooner.
CHAIR COUCH: Develop detailed mapping of hazards review...oh, I’m sorry, 4-13, improve
emergency notification procedures along the east coast of the island. Civil Defense. I
guess that’s, yeah, that’s an interesting point, the years. Any issue on the timing of
that, Mr. Spence? Any reason why the timing is 2022 to 2035?
MR. SPENCE:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Item...
MR. SPENCE: Warning sirens?
CHAIR COUCH: Well, it just says improve emergency notification procedures along the east
coast of the island.
MR. SPENCE: I think that would... I wouldn’t know how to answer that. That’s going to be
Civil Defense.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it’s a Civil Defense thing, and I believe it’s a situation where you’re
saying that the people are over there hunting or whatever and they need to be notified.
I think the reason that was in there, the date 2022 was if that development over on
that side was going to go in then that’s...
MS. dela CRUZ: It’s not just them, it could be somebody camping down there.
families are camping down there and...

-

72

-

You know

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2015

CHAIR COUCH: I believe Civil Defense uses a, the Civil Air Patrol and flies around. I know
they fly around her house because she have no sirens near her house and that whole
valley and the...
MS. dela CRUZ: So you’re saying it’s already covered?
CHAIR COUCH: I believe so, but we can check, we can double check with the...
MR. SPENCE: And...
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Division Chief Pam Pogue has informed me we’re working on a hazard
mitigation plan, Civil Defense is, and that’s nearly complete. And so this is probably
going to be moved up.
MS. dela CRUZ: So can you change it then since you’re expecting it to be complete? At least
it would create an obligation on somebody’s part.
CHAIR COUCH: Any concerns, Members, with changing the date to, I would say, you know,
start now.
MS. dela CRUZ: Twenty sixteen.
CHAIR COUCH: Twenty sixteen. Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. There’s already an action 4.02 to implement the
hazard mitigation plan, so I believe, you know, improvements would have to come
after the plan has been implemented to determine where improvements would be
needed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I can let Ms. dela Cruz know about four years ago
during budget, the community asked for monies to do an island-wide plan, hazard
plan or emergency plan. So I put it in, the Members supported it. I think we put in
25 or 50 thousand dollars for Lanai to do this plan. And after it was requested from
us and appropriated, the community chose not to access the money and do the plan
that you’re talking about right now. But we did put up 50,000 for Lanai to do a
specific plan just for Lanai.
MS. dela CRUZ: So who was supposed to do it?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The community said that they would access the money so we
made the money available to get this plan done.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay. I mean I personally don’t camp down there so who, I guess whoever
camps will have to fend for themselves. Page 13-12, Item 5.03, the timing on the
-
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Comprehensive Cultural Resource Protection Plan is 2022 to 2035. The structures at
Federation Camp and the fisherman shack could be gone by even 2022, so can you
bring those dates forward?
CHAIR COUCH: To what date?
MS. dela CRUZ: At least to start now.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence, how does, who would develop this Comprehensive Cultural
Resource Protection Plan and what kind of funding is required for that?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That would be, the Planning Department would
be responsible for that, and I have no idea how much money would be... it depends if
you want the Toyota Tercel preservation plan, the new Mercedes, you know, all-wheeldrive or, you know, if want something that just gets the job done. We can talk about
that. I’m happy to put money in the budget for that.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we would have to wait ‘til to FY ‘17 now which is

--

MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --in the middle of 2016. So how about if we say 2017?
MS. dela CRUZ: Fine.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, well put in that budget request.
CHAIR COUCH: Any comments on that, Members? Changing it to 2017.
MR. SPENCE: And, Mr. Chairman, just a comment, too.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: Completing the plan is not the same as implementing the plan. I mean the
plan will go around and identify, you know, sites and what needs to be done for those
things, but actually doing it, that’s going to be even an additional expenditure to
preserve particularly the sites that Ms. dela Cruz is identifying.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. But I’m sorry, community, if you have any concerns with the item
she’s brought up or any differences, please, you know, raise your hand and come
forward so we don’t, so I don’t have to keep asking you all the time. So you’re more
than welcome to come forward and.. .yes, come.
MR. dela CRUZ: My name is John dela Cruz, Lanai resident. I just want to address
something that Riki said, you know, that four years ago you guys provided money for
something like an emergency notification system and nobody took advantage of it.
-
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Just because nobody took advantage of it doesn’t mean that the County and the Lanai
planners should forfeit their responsibility of trying to provide stuff like this. You
know just because four years ago someone didn’t take up on it doesn’t mean that you
have to forfeit your responsibility to provide opportunities for the community to help
themselves with the assistance of the County of course. That’s just one of my
concerns.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. dela CRUZ: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Ms. deJetley, is this in regards to one of the comments that
Ms. dela Cruz made?
MS. deJETLEY: Yes. Alberta deJetley. I remember when I was a girl and my father was a
game warden, during emergencies like a tsunami warning, a low-flying plane would
come by with a megaphone and fly up and down the coastline, notifying people that
there’s a tsunami coming and it worked very well. In recent months there was an
article in The Maui News about the Civil Air Patrol. Their plane was taken to Honolulu
and left there, and I think now they finally have it back. But in an emergency
situation like a tsunami, their responsibility would be to fly, do low flights over
outlying areas, rural areas and isolated areas on Lanai and Molokai to notify people of
an impending tsunami.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep, thank you. All right. Ms. dela Cruz, almost done.
MS. dela CRUZ: Page 13-14, Item 6.06 which says work with interisland airlines to keep
airfares affordable and service frequency adequate to accommodate the needs of
Lanai’s visitors, residents, and businesses. This item’s listed as a Priority 2. We are
experiencing many problems trying to get off island for doctor and other appointments,
and are many times having to pay for hotels in order to make those appointments.
The cost of airfare is also a problem. Please change Priority from 2 to 1.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, concerns? All right. Without objection, we’ll change that 2 to 1.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

.

.

.(inaudible).

.

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

--.

.

.(inaudible).

CHAIR COUCH: Oh, understood.
MS. dela CRUZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...
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MS. dela CRUZ: And this next one, it’s kind of complicated. Page 13-21, Item 8.23,
Page 13-25, Item 11.05, and Page 13-25, Item 11.10. These actions deal with
elder/nursing care and facilities. They all got different priority numbers and dates.
And you’ve got some of these things being implemented earlier and then yet you’ve
got... how do I say this. The item that says to establish an elder care infrastructure
system is a lower priority than the other thing, than the other item, so it would seem
to make more sense to form the partnerships and then begin to develop the facilities
and the care structure. So I’m asking to change all to a Priority 1 and change all the
dates to 2016 to 2021. Some of these now says 2022 to 2035. I myself will probably
be dead by then, but anyway.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. A lot of the times when we changed.. .yeah, it’s a situation of there’s a
lot of Priority is and a lot of Priority 2s and we had to make some tough calls. I think
we discussed this a little bit. Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I don’t recall those discussions on setting the priorities.
sorry?

I’m

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Planning Commission.. (inaudible)..,
.

MR. SPENCE: Oh, it was the Planning Commission.
CHAIR COUCH: The Planning Commission did these priorities?
Planning Commission.

These were set by the

MS. dela CRUZ: Nobody here from the Planning Commission. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: We kind of left that section.. .yes, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, the Committee did not go into the priorities or
timings largely due because a lot of the actions were changing and still in flux, and so
we wanted to wait until those had been set before we went ahead to review priorities
and timings. Thank you.
MS. dela CRUZ: So did the Planning Commission actually review these individual item
priorities and timing?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. This Committee did not ‘cause the Planning Commission did.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay. So at a minimum could you at least change that item that talks
about establishing the elder care infrastructure system, can you just at least change
that one to correspond with...
CHAIR COUCH: That’s 11-10? Eleven point ten?
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MS. dela CRUZ: Ah, crap. Sorry. I think it’s the last one.
CHAIR COUCH: You know what, we might, let’s come back to that ‘cause again, that was a,
we kind of left what the Planning Commission had said, so let’s come back for that for
a second. Let’s go through the other ones.
MS. dela CRUZ: I think that’s the last.. .oh.
CHAIR COUCH: Well yeah, you finished, 9.3 we did.
MS. dela CRUZ: Nine point three is done. Seven dash twenty-two, Lines 9 to 20, Item 15, it
says something about the road between Manele and that’s, it ends right there, so
between Manele and what.
CHAIR COUCH: Do you have that, Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Committee had not revised that item.
CHAIR COUCH: Is it the table or is it the...
MR. MOLINA: It’s a policy action. Or excuse me, not an action, it’s a policy.

.

.

(inaudible).

MS. dela CRUZ: It’s just an incomplete sentence is what it is.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh yeah, I see. It’s on 7-21 in the final draft here. It says encourage
Pulama Lanai to maintain a secondary and emergency access road between Manele,
period.., and what? Yeah, that makes...
MR. MOLINA: So, Mr. Chair, yeah, that’s as was received by the Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: Pardon?
MR. MOLINA: That was as received, in the Planning Commission’s final draft received by the
Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: All right.
pointing that out.

Well see what we can come up with on that.

Thank you for

MS. dela CRUZ: And then 7.1, Map 7.1 just suggesting you add the two water tanks
overlooking Palawai Basin.
CHAIR COUCH: I think we had some concerns about putting water tanks in for security
purposes I believe.
MS. dela CRUZ: You got everything else in there, what’s the difference?
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CHAIR COUCH: Pardon?
MS. dela CRUZ: You have everything else in there so what’s the difference?
CHAIR COUCH: Well, there are certain ones apparently we have to put double fences around
and barbed wire and all kinds of weird stuff because of Homeland Security.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. It’s a security issue for some reason.
MS. dela CRUZ: Okay. I think that’s it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I see your minor changes.
MS. dela CRUZ: Which I gave the Staff.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Staff can handle those

--

MS. dela CRUZ: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH:
--Members, if you’re all right with that?
Microphone please.

Okay, yes, Mr. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
,(inaudible)... Every time it’s off. If, Ms. dela Cruz, are
you talking 11.10, Priority No. 2 and changing that to 2016 to 2021? Is that the
specific one that you want to change? That’s what you were referring to?
.

.

MS. dela CRUZ: Yes, because I think that makes sense.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So if that’s, and that’s the only one that you really
would like to see us change to make it concurrent?
MS. dela CRUZ: Well, I would like the others but that’s okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. In other words if you’re going to, you know, youIl
grab that one right now and let us go
--

MS. dela CRUZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --from there?
MS. dela CRUZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Mr. Chair, if that’s the point then
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MS. dela CRUZ: So we can...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, I’d recommend we change to 11.2 is Priority 1
from 2016 to 2021. Is that all right, Ms. dela Cruz? Is that what you were referring
to?
MS. dela CRUZ: Eleven ten, you’re going to change it to... fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Priority 1, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Well unfortunately in our draft 11.10 talks about redesign and accelerate
development of the County’s affordable housing site in order to develop, help alleviate
the existing housing shortage. So I’m not sure which one...
MS. dela CRUZ: Thirty dash twenty-five, 11.10.
CHAIR COUCH: Page.. .yeah, that’s what we have.
MS. dela CRUZ: The new 11.10.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The new 11.10.

CHAIR COUCH: The new 11.10.
MS. dela CRUZ: Same page, bottom of that page.
CHAIR COUCH: I don’t... am I in the wrong...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: She’s referencing your version.
CHAIR COUCH: My version.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It was the old 11-13. Okay. Members, it’s the old 11-13, it’s now
11-10, it’s form partnerships to establish an elder care infrastructure system.
Changing priority to Priority 1, is that what you’re saying?

MS. dela CRUZ: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any objection to that?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. So noted.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
right?

And then changing the 2022 to 2035 to 2016 to 2021,

MS. dela CRUZ: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Twenty seventeen.
MS. dela CRUZ: Twenty sixteen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty sixteen.
Well we have to work about fiscal years and we’re already in
CHAIR COUCH:
Fiscal Year.. .well, we will be in fiscal year...
MS. dela CRUZ: It corresponds with the other one.

COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: It corresponds with the other one, Mr. Chair.
MS. dela CRUZ: Eleven oh five.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, 2016 to ‘21. Any objections?

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. dela CRUZ: Thank you very much. Sorry for

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. dela CRUZ: --making everybody stay so late.
CHAIR COUCH: No, you know, this is the community plan and that’s why we’re trying to get
this going. Any other folks have concerns? Ms. Green.
MS. GREEN: I don’t know if I need to...
CHAIR COUCH: Identify yourself.
MS. GREEN: I’m sorry. Caron Green. I don’t know if I need to bring up the same things I
brought up earlier so you can get consensus or not.
CHAIR COUCH: Which ones again?
MS. GREEN: Well, I talked about education and the fact that there’s nothing mentioned in
the education section about the quality of education, they talk about the physical
-
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structures, they talk about training, skills and things. These are not County things
but neither are all these others, and so I wanted something included in the plan about
the fact that the quality of education standards need to be improved.
CHAIR COUCH: If you could write those up, we can bring that up.
MS. GREEN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: For us please. Only because...
MS. GREEN: Time?
CHAIR COUCH: The timing issues, yes, I think.
MS. GREEN: Okay. And then housing there’s just one slight change that I’d to make and
that’s Issue 3, Policy No., let’s see, well It’s Policy No. 4 which says expedite the
permitting process for housing projects that are safe, affordable, environmentally
sustainable, and community oriented. I’d also like to include other price points for
homes besides just affordable. We have such a dire need for a variety of housing here.
So instead of just the emphasis on the affordable, expand it.
CHAIR COUCH: I would like to talk to Mr. Hokama’s comments on that. I know that, I mean
if we’re going to expedite, try to expedite processes we’d love to do it for everything, but
if we have to prioritize, that’s I think where we’re coming from on that. But anyway,
Mr. Hokama. I thought, did you make... oh, or was it Mr. Victorino made some
comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I depend on the private sector and the landowner to deal with
the non-affordable components of housing for the island.
MS. GREEN: Right, But we’re talking here about expediting the permitting process.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. And we can’t expedite the permitting process.. .well I mean we’d love
to expedite the permitting process for everything but that’s a lot of law changes and
whatnot. So if we had to choose, I think our first choice would be affordable housing.
But you’re right, we do need gap housing as well, and the workforce housing generally
in a project that’s going to do any kind of housing, they have to have the workforce
housing. And usually that process is a bit, a pretty big process.
MS. GREEN: Well, we’re kind of going through that right now.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
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MS. GREEN: But the problem is we’ve had the area designated for affordable housing and
Maui County has not come through with the funding for it. In the meantime, perhaps
Pulama Lanai can come up with some funding to do some other kind of housing other
than what we have in the city. I’m sorry, I just, I talk with a lot of people who come to
work here, and it is a major concern among many of these people when the housing
selection that they have is disappointing. I mean I gotta be frank about it. And so if,
you know, it comes down to four Seasons wants to be successful, they cannot be
successful if they can’t hire the kind of staff that they need to have because the people
don’t want to live in the kind of housing that they have here. So it’s a whole vicious
circle. So we need both the affordable housing for the people who are here and for the
workers, but we need the other kind of housing too if we’re going to survive
economically here. Okay. That’s...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And you bring up a very valid point, Ms. Green. I can tell you
that on this island, the company has land already zoned to do those kind of housing.
MS. GREEN: Up at Koele? No? Where?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: They got it above Queen Street, they got it within the project
districts, they can build houses.
MS. GREEN: Okay.
ahead,..

So you’re saying those are already permitted, then they could go

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Zoned.
MS. GREEN: Zoned, okay.
CHAIR COUCH: The zoning, once you get the zoning, everything else is fairly quick. It’s the,
the issue is getting to the zoning, and once the zoning is done, the process should be
fairly quick.
MS. GREEN: Okay. And last but not least, when you were talking about the environment
and natural resources, you had talked about with the deer, et cetera, in the
conversation areas, but it’s rampant, it’s all over the island and I think that needs to
be stated in there. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. And please write up those if you could and send those in.
Mr. Gima.
MR. GIMA: Butch Gima. I think I just have two. Want to get back to my earlier question,
trying to find out what the sentiment either of the Committee or whoever authored the
language saying or a committed Lanai, or a committee of Lanai residents sanctioned
by the County. So could I get some clarification?
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CHAIR COUCH: We brought that up I believe when there was concern that if something were
to happen with the LWAC ‘cause that hasn’t been vetted out, we don’t want the
responsibility to go away. We want a County-sanctioned entity if it’s not LWAC, but
we, and we’re not saying LWAC isn’t sanctioned yet. We want something there. We
didn’t want to just make it only LWAC, we wanted it broader in case LWAC went away.
Not saying it’s going to go away, just in case that happens.
MR. GIMA: Okay. Last but not least, I mean we can split hairs on a lot of things about who
should be responsible for Action Item 1.02 and so on, but if it’s not going to get
implemented then why are we having this? I mean I calculated we’re spending about
$10,000 tonight with your salary, travel cost, in-kind volunteer hours by the
community. That’s going to be all poho if we’re not going to be able to do that. I mean
we have about close to 100-120 implementing actions.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. Let me just mention that the Department now has a Implementation
Division, is that correct? Or they, at least they told us in budget they were going to do
that.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, that’s correct. It’s, right now it has about two and a half people in it. It’s
a start.
CHAIR COUCH: So we are getting a whole division that implements everybody’s plans.
MR. GIMA: Yeah but they live on Maui. They don’t have the, they don’t care or they have the
passion for having these actions implemented, that’s why a recommendation was
having someone here that it can have some clout and be accountable. I mean you
look on one page, the lead agency is OED. There’s like about eight or nine things that
they have to do. Personally, they don’t give a rip about Lanai. They’re not going out of
their way to ensure those things are implemented. Someone from Lanai who feels
strongly about a lot of these issues. If we don’t, if this doesn’t get implemented, I
mean we’re wasting so much time and money and energy and what’s important to our
community. Like I said in my earlier testimony, I mean if you do an evaluation of all
the previous community plans, how effective has the County been in implementing
those actions? I would guess less than 15 percent effectiveness. Please correct me if
I’m wrong.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say, Mr. Gima, you bring up a very valid point that
every district brings up, at the end of the day it comes out to how much you’re willing
to pay in taxes to get the implementation done because everything costs money. All
the implementation actions going to take money. The cultural resource study is going
to take money. To protect the cultural resources after we discover it, is going to take
money.
So the end of the day it’s how much are you willing to pay for
-
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implementation? If the answer is we’re willing to pay whatever it takes then Council
can raise taxes and provide the money from you to implement everything. But the
community has said we have limitations and we’re only willing to pay X amount and
that is all what how we afford what we implement within the budgets of the County
residents.
MR. GIMA: I mean I agree, everything needs to have fiscal considerations. That being the
case then, that premise needed to be upfront when we started the CPAC process. That
whatever recommendations or actions or policies we’re going to come up has to have
some fiscal considerations, because if at the tail end of this process you said okay,
now we’re going to talk money and whether we can do this or not, well that’s kind of
“bass ackwards” to do it that way.
CHAIR COUCH: I know the Department works on something like... Department, do you have
any comments on this?
MR. GIMA: I mean who is going to, out of the 120 implementation actions, I think the
community can better determine which 10 we should focus on in the next 5 years. I
don’t think the County departments can do that. One, because they don’t live here,
they don’t know what’s the priority of the community. They don’t, they’re not sitting at
Tanigawa’s talking about what they have to take care of, but community members do.
CHAIR COUCH: And there is nothing in there that says that you can’t, if you guys get
together and decide to write to the Department and say hey, this is what we would like
to implement first. Then the Department can bring that to either this Committee or
the, you know, Policy Committee or something like that and say okay, if that’s what
they want then that’s what they can do. It’s one of those situations where once we get
the plan, you know, each department also has to take a look at the plan when they
decide to do their work, whatever work it is. And I believe it’s been a lot more than 15
or 20 percent, I think, I know every time we get something it says okay, what are the
implementing actions in the community plan. So understood, and, you know...
MR. GIMA: Okay. I won’t beat a dead horse. Asked and answered. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I agree with your point, you know, maybe have it brought up at
the beginning of the whole process as opposed to the end.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. Mr. Chairman, yes, we do discuss this, that, you know, there will be
fiscal constraints on things.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, a little more emphasis.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Every meeting.
CHAIR COUCH: Every meeting, okay. Okay.

-

$4

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2015

MR. SPENCE: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. McOmber, I see you coming up. And we have to wrap it
up.
MR. McOMBER: My name is Ron McOmber.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MR. McOMBER:
months.

Gonna wrap it up.

Now you understand what we went through for nine

CHAIR COUCH: We understand.
MR. McOMBER: No, no you don’t. You have no idea. We started out a community plan of
the, the old community plan and it was a good community plan. All we wanted to do
was revise it. So some of us made a mistake and asked Pulama what do you think
you’re going to do, and they threw all this crap out on the table and it absolutely
screwed us up because we totally took all of our focus of all our social things that we
needed to deal with and it turned it upside down. We concentrated on the landing, we
concentrated on the airport, we concentrated on moving the sewage treatment plant,
we concentrated on things that had no reason for us to be even talking about. We
should have been talking about all the stuff you talked about tonight and had it done
with. This is aggravating, all the waste of time... and we lost two of your great planners
in the process. Can’t forget those two ladies who we lost. This is idiotic what we’re
talking about here. We shouldn’t be stretching this thing out any more than this. I
really believe we should take the old community plan and dress it up to modem things
and move on.
But we were hoodwinked, we were hoodwinked into something
grandiose was going to happen on Lanai, and it’s not going to happen, not in my
lifetime. And that’s the shameful part ‘cause a lot of people put a lot of lime in this.
And what do we got tonight? We’re here, what time is it? It’s late, we’re still here. But
this is idiotic the stuff that we’re doing and the time that’s being spent. And this is
Lanai people. Same thing.. .it’s insulting for us to go over and sit on something on
Maui and tell Maui what they’re going to do. This is Lanai, Lanai has spoke, and we
need to have that protection. I appreciate your time here, but this is awful, this is not
acceptable. This is a waste of your good lime and ours. Most of this stuff should have
been taken care of a long time ago instead of looking at this grandiose crap that we’re
looking at now. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Any other members want to speak up? All right, Members,
there are a couple things that came up that I don’t feel comfortable right now with
passing this out of Committee. I had hoped to have done that but we have some
letters and some other things, so I think, you know, after Mr. Hokama has some more
discussion with some of the members of the community, we’ll come up with final
adjustments, I won’t say tweaks anymore, that’s just a term I use, I’m sorry. final
adjustments and then we will at least publish it several weeks in advance so we can
-
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get testimony if we can’t come back out here. I would like to come back out here and
actually pass the bill here, but we’ll see what our schedules work out to be. But I will
work on getting you guys at least two or three weeks’ notice before planning a meeting
to come out here of any, of the changes that, via testimony or letters coming in. I
would, you know, I’ll try to commit to that so that we can at least give you a bunch of
chance to take a look at the final draft and make your comments. But at some point
and some point soon, we have to agree as a Committee as to what is the final draft or
the final product and pass it out. I’m not willing to drag this out, we have a deadline
‘til November anyway. I believe I think that’s when it has to be out of Council. So we’ll
take in, make all the changes we made today, send out a new draft, give you guys
plenty of time to comment, read it, comment on it, and then we’ll come back, well try
to come back. If not, we’ll make sure you have enough notice and whatnot to be able
to either come over or attend via the remote phone. So, Members, with that, without
objection, I’d like to defer this.
COUNCILMEM3ERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: No objections. Okay, thank you. This item is deferred.
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR COUCH: And I want to thank you so much, Staff and community, for sticking with
us. And unfortunately we had to start late because we wanted everybody to be able to
get off of work and come in. If I were to do this again, I’d probably try and do it on a
Saturday. All day Saturday and so we don’t have to stay so late. So anyway and we’re
getting through it, it’s a learning process for this whole body as well as for Staff, and I
know some of you guys were here for, from before with the old community plan. So
(gavel).
appreciate you sticking with us, and this meeting is adjourned.
.

ADJOURN:

.

.

.

10:57 p.m.
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Transcribed by: Daniel Schoenbeck
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